Exploring perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate among offshore maritime workers following the 2014 petroleum recession: A two-study design

Maria Vannes Helland Sunniva Berge Ørbeck



Master's Programme in Psychology

Specialization: Psychological science

at

University of Bergen
FACULTY OF PSYCHOLOGY
Spring 2018

1

Supervisor: Jarle Eid, Department of Psychosocial Science

Co-supervisor: Bjørn Sætrevik, Department of Psychosocial Science

Abstract

The purpose of the master thesis was to examine safety climate and job insecurity perceptions in the Norwegian petroleum industry in light of the 2014 oil crisis, using a twostudy design. Study 1 consisted of four interviews with health, safety, environment and quality managers from Norwegian shipping companies who had ongoing contracts with a major Norwegian hydrocarbon producing company. The results from Study 1 indicated that the safety focus had improved between 2013, 2015 and 2017. The informants experienced low job insecurity, but reported higher job insecurity for maritime workers and other employees. Study 2 included three extensive surveys that were collected in 2013, 2015 and 2017, in which the respondents were maritime workers on offshore vessels. The results indicated that the maritime workers' perceptions of job insecurity increased from 2013 to 2017, while perceptions of overall safety climate did not differ across the three time points. A small improvement in workers' perceptions of safety climate specific to the shipping company level was found from 2013 to 2017. Overall, the shipping companies demonstrated that their safety systems were resilient, which contributed to upholding the safety climate among offshore maritime workers following the 2014 oil recession, although the workers were more worried about losing their job after the crisis. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate whether the oil crisis in 2014 was related to changes in offshore maritime workers' perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate.

Keywords: Safety climate, Job insecurity, Recession, Petroleum industry, Maritime workers.

Word count: 19 417

Sammendrag

Formålet med denne masteroppgaven var å undersøke opplevelsen av sikkerhetsklima og jobbusikkerhet i den norske petroleumsindustrien i lys av oljekrisen i 2014, ved bruk av et to-studiedesign. Studie 1 bestod av fire intervjuer med helse, miljø, sikkerhet og kvalitetsledere fra norske rederier som hadde pågående kontrakter med et stort norsk oljeselskap. Resultatene fra studie 1 indikerte at sikkerhetsfokuset hos rederiene hadde økt mellom 2013, 2015 og 2017. Informantene opplevde lav grad av jobbusikkerhet under nedgangstidene, men fortalte om høyere grad av jobbusikkerhet blant skipsarbeiderne og andre i rederiet. I studie 2 analyserte vi tre store spørreundersøkelser fra 2013, 2015 og 2017, hvor respondentene var skipsarbeidere fra offshore-fartøy. Funnene fra studie 2 indikerte at skipsarbeidernes opplevelse av jobbusikkerhet økte fra 2013 til 2017, mens arbeidernes samlede opplevelse av sikkerhetsklima holdt seg stabilt på tvers av måletidspunktene. Det ble funnet en liten forbedring fra 2013 til 2017 i skipsarbeidernes opplevelse av sikkerhetsklima spesifikt for rederiet. Samlet tyder resultatene på at rederiene hadde robuste sikkerhetssystemer som bidro til å opprettholde sikkerhetsklimaet blant skipsarbeiderne på offshore-båter under og etter oljekrisen i 2014, selv om arbeiderne var mer bekymret for å miste jobben etter krisen. Dette er, så vidt vi vet, den første studien som undersøker hvorvidt oljekrisen i 2014 var relatert til endringer i opplevelsen av jobbusikkerhet og sikkerhetsklima blant offshore skipsarbeidere.

Nøkkelord: Sikkerhetsklima, Jobbusikkerhet, Nedgangstider, Petroleumsindustri, Skipsarbeidere.

Preface

The idea for the master thesis was developed after a meeting with Associate Professor Bjørn Sætrevik in the Spring 2017. We learned about the ongoing collaboration between Statoil and the University of Bergen and thought it would be interesting to analyze the data in light of the recent economic downturn in the petroleum industry. We combined the quantitative surveys with interviews with HSEQ-managers in Norwegian shipping companies, which we analyzed qualitatively using a template analysis. Statistical analyses of the surveys were done independently after formalizing the hypotheses in February 2018.

We want to thank Associate Professor Bjørn Sætrevik for making the master thesis a possibility. We are greatly appreciative that he allowed us to utilize data from a ongoing project and were given the opportunity to collect data from four shipping companies.

We are grateful to our supervisor Professor Jarle Eid for guiding us safely through the various stages of the thesis. His expertise for this field has motivated and encouraged us throughout this process and we have greatly benefited from his feedback.

We would like to thank the HSEQ-managers who kindly agreed to take part in this master thesis. We are truly appreciative to have had the opportunity to meet and listen to their thoughts on safety matters. Moreover, we have gained much insight on safety topics thanks to them.

We would also like to thank the respondents who participated in the 2013, 2015 and 2017 surveys; Kjersti Bergheim Valdersnes for letting us practice our interviews skills with her; Marit Davidsen for introducing us to the HSEQ-managers and the University of Bergen for founding our travels to the shipping companies.

Table of contents

Abstract	2
Sammendrag	3
Preface	4
Table of contents	5
Aim	7
General introduction	9
A brief overview of the Norwegian petroleum industry and economy	9
Recession, downsizing and job insecurity	10
International safety legislation in the petroleum industry	13
Organizational and human factors	15
The Swiss cheese model and safety barriers	17
Safety climate and safety outcomes	20
Safety challenges in a resource-constrained system	24
Recession and safety outcomes	26
Recession and health outcomes	30
Research questions	31
Study 1	32
Introduction	32
Method	33
Design and procedure	33
Ethical considerations	33
Sample characteristics	34
Results	34
(1) Recession	35
(2) Safety climate	35
(3) Safety attitudes	36
(4) Safety practices	36
(5) Reporting attitudes	37
(6) Safety training	37
(7) Job insecurity	38
Discussion	38
Study 2	39
Introduction	39

Method	40
Design and procedure	40
Ethical considerations	41
Sample characteristics	42
Instruments	44
Statistical analyses	46
Results	47
Discussion	50
General discussion	50
Job insecurity	51
Safety climate	54
Recession, safety climate and job insecurity	61
Implications	62
Strengths and limitations	64
Future research	67
Conclusion	68
References	70
Appendix A - Template analysis	88

Aim

In 2014, the Norwegian petroleum industry faced a major economic recession and subsequent decline in profit margins. In the years following the recession, the Norwegian media reported that the recession had been accompanied by a heightened job insecurity among employees in petroleum related industries (NTB, 2017). Job insecurity is linked to many negative outcomes, such as increases in occupational injuries and accidents (Probst & Brubaker, 2001). However, few studies have systematically explored whether job insecurity perceptions among employees in petroleum-related industries in Norway changed following the 2014 recession. Likewise, the potential impact of the major 2014 recession on safety practices and perceptions in the petroleum related industries remains an empirically underexplored topic to date. In 2016, the Petroleum Safety Authority in Norway expressed concern about the cost-cutting measures initiated by Norwegian oil companies following the recession (Sundberg, 2016). More specifically, they were worried that safety would be affected by the extensive cost-cutting and downsizing, and thus warned that safety is an area that should be prioritized no matter the economic circumstances. A recent report from the Petroleum Safety Authority demonstrated a decrease in major accidents from 2015 to 2017, however, it also reported an increase in severe injuries among workers and that the work environment, health and safety climate, and risk perceptions had worsened (Petroleumstilsynet, 2018). Previous research has indicated that worker perceptions of a favorable safety climate are consistently linked to favorable safety outcomes (Christian, Bradley, Wallace, & Burke, 2009; Hetherington, Flin, & Mearns, 2006; Nahrgang, Morgeson, & Hofmann, 2011, 2007). However, few studies have examined how workers' perceptions of safety may be affected over time by macro-economic trends, and in particular by a need to reduce costs and to increase profit margins in a volatile business such as the petroleum industry. Furthermore, a recession may complicate safety issues despite comprehensive safety legislation and regulations. It is important to investigate workers' perceptions of safety since the petroleum industry is a high-risk industry where a major accident would have significant detrimental effects on not only the people, property and environment, but also on other important industries for Norway such as the tourism and fishing industry. The aim of the present master thesis was therefore to examine whether perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate among workers on offshore vessels on contract with a major petroleum company changed following the 2014 recession in the Norwegian petroleum industry.

We applied a mixed methods strategy to explore this issue, where we first conducted a series of interviews with subject matter experts on health, safety, environment and quality (HSEQ) in ship-owning companies servicing the offshore energy industry. The interviews were conducted to establish an overview of how the companies had coped with the recession and provided a background for specific hypotheses on job insecurity and safety perceptions to be examined in the quantitative data. In the following phase, we analyzed three cohorts of survey data (2013, 2015 and 2017) from workers on offshore vessels servicing the petroleum industry, in order to test the hypotheses derived from the interviews with the subject matter experts.

In the first section we will present an overview of how the petroleum industry is related to the Norwegian economy. This will be followed by a description of how a recession may affect job insecurity perceptions and contribute to downsizing processes. Next, we will introduce which international safety legislation the petroleum industry has to follow. Subsequently, we will review various safety perspectives, organizational and human factors, the Swiss Cheese Model and safety barriers. Moreover, we will examine workplace safety issues and how the safety climate can be used to understand organizations' safety-related behavior and attitudes. We will then focus on how the safety climate in an organization might be affected by a downturn in the industry. We will also illustrate how a resource-constrained

organization may weaken the workplace safety and safety climate. Finally, we will investigate how a recession can impact safety and health outcomes.

General introduction

A brief overview of the Norwegian petroleum industry and economy

The petroleum industry has since the discovery of oil in the Ekofisk field in 1969 grown to become Norway's most profitable and largest industry when measured in economic growth, state's income, investments, and export value (OED, 2017). Furthermore, the industry has been a tremendously important contributor to the Norwegian welfare state, and has provided the country with wealth, economic stability, and growth for the last decades. However, this also means that the country's economy may be vulnerable to fluctuations in the international petroleum marked. Consequently, if the petroleum industry is negatively affected, this may have detrimental effects on the state's economy. Such a negative shift in the petroleum industry occurred in September 2014 to January 2016, when oil prices dropped from an average of 100 USD down to scarcely 30 USD per barrel (SSB, 2016). This period is commonly referred to as the 2014 oil crisis and resulted in a downturn for the Norwegian economy. In late 2014, the severity of the situation became clear and the industry implemented a multitude of cost-cutting measures. As as result, many lost their jobs. To illustrate, approximately 232 100 people were employed in the petroleum industry (directly; operator companies and suppliers) or petroleum related-industries (indirectly; suppliers of transport, goods and finances) in 2013, which was almost 1 of 10 of all employed in Norway (Hungnes, 2017). Recent estimates reveal that during a three-year period from 2013 to 2016, nearly 1 out of 4 of those who were working in the petroleum industry and petroleum relatedindustries in Norway lost their jobs. Following the 2014 downturn, the economy in Norway has been characterized by low revenue growth, layoffs and increased unemployment

(Finansdepartementet, 2017). This demonstrates that a Norwegian economy without a strong petroleum industry suffers profoundly. Overall, the dramatic decline of oil prices initiated major setbacks for the Norwegian economy.

The recession has triggered ripple effects in the industry, society and economy. Thus, in the following, we will attempt to understand how the recession may be related to the perception of safety and job insecurity of offshore maritime workers in the petroleum industry.

Recession, downsizing and job insecurity

A drastic decline in number of applicants to educational programs may be a sign that an industry is moving towards a state of recession or being in severe financial difficulties. Studying petroleum-related degree programs was for many years seen as a secure way of obtaining a job, as the industry in Norway experienced a "golden age" with high wages and promising career opportunities. However, as a probable consequence of the recession, petroleum-related educational programs experienced a drastic decrease in number of applicants of approximately 85% from 2013 to 2017 (Lynum & Dons, 2017). The major drop in applicants indicates that the petroleum industry is perceived as less lucrative and could account for an increase in job insecurity perceptions over the years, for both the remaining workers and newly educated students. De Witte (2005) argued that job opportunities in the labor market are often a good indicator of the economic climate, and that job insecurity perceptions are related to the existing prospects in the labor market.

An increase in job insecurity is often an inevitable consequence when an industry experiences a recession. Job insecurity reflects an individual's worry or fear about losing their current job (Sverke, Hellgren, & Näswall, 2002). This definition refers to quantitative job insecurity, as it concerns "worries about losing the job itself" (Sverke & Hellgren, 2002, p. 30). Qualitative job insecurity, on the other hand, entails a worry of losing specific features of

the job (Shoss, 2017; Sverke & Hellgren, 2002). In the present thesis, we refer to the quantitative aspect of job insecurity unless otherwise noted. Our focus is therefore on job loss insecurity rather than job feature insecurity (Lee, Huang, & Ashford, 2018), which is in line with the majority of the existing job insecurity literature.

Job insecurity is a subjective perception (De Witte, 2005), which can make a individual experience a highly uncomfortable feeling and a state of powerlessness. For instance, personality and individual unemployment experiences in the past have shown to influence how secure a person feels in their current job (Lübke & Erlinghagen, 2014). Given the subjective nature of job insecurity, people may feel insecure even if their job is objectively secure and vice versa, for instance due to poor communication from the management (Burchell, 1999). Furthermore, as it is a subjective experience within the individual it makes sense to refer to perceptions of job insecurity.

Unlike other types of work stressors like conflict and time pressure, job insecurity serves as a constant stressor that cannot be resolved (Lee et al., 2018). A study by Dekker and Schaufeli (1995) found that being in a prolonged insecure job situation had more detrimental effects on a worker's psychological health than knowing for certain that one would lose their job.

Perceptions of job insecurity may therefore be a major source of stress, and research demonstrates that it can negatively affect the workplace safety. Probst and Brubaker (2001) found that employees who reported high levels of job insecurity perceptions were more involved with workplace injuries and accidents than workers who reported low job insecurity. Furthermore, the study indicated that workers who experienced high job insecurity perceptions exhibited less safety knowledge, safety motivation and compliance with safety policies.

An organization needs projects and contracts to maintain the size of the workforce. If a company goes too long without contracts, the workforce will become a liability. Workers is a vast expense for an organization and management will often begin downsizing processes in order to prevent or diminish economic losses. Downsizing is a common reaction when an industry is going through a recession. Downsizing is defined as "the process in which an organization reduces the size of its workforce through a variety of processes, including voluntary and enforced redundancy, closure of worksites, and outsourcing activities" (Quinlan & Bohle, 2009, p. 3). The company's downsizing processes are often done in rounds, as they constantly evaluate how many employees they need, depending on their number of contracts.

Research has demonstrated a range of factors and conditions that can affect job insecurity perceptions. For instance, a personality variable termed negative affectivity may affect job insecurity perceptions, in the case of workers having a negative perspective on the job prospects in the industry (De Witte, 2005). Other likely factors include national levels of unemployment, the workers' educational level, type of work and employment relationship (temporary or permanent employment) (Anderson & Pontusson, 2007; De Witte, 2005; Erlinghagen, 2008; Näswall & De Witte, 2003). A model by Sverke and Hellgren (2002) elucidates several factors that contributes to job insecurity perceptions. The model separates the antecedents of job insecurity in subjective characteristics (perceived employability, perceived control, family responsibility and a need for security) and objective characteristics (characteristics of the labor market, organizational change and an uncertain future for the organization). Similarly, findings by Ashford, Lee, and Bobko (1989) illustrate that three factors can lead to a lack of control for the individual and therefore job insecurity. These were organizational change, role ambiguity (uncertainty about job requirements and procedures) and locus of control (internal or external). Moreover, studies have also focused on internal and external determinants of job insecurity. Lübke and Erlinghagen (2014) propose two

strands of determinants of self-perceived job insecurity; one which focuses on individual characteristics like age, gender, health and education, and one on country-specific context like labor market characteristics, unemployment rate and welfare-state institutions. A common feature throughout is that the economic climate in the industry and country can impact people's job insecurity. However, it is important to remember the subjectivity component in job insecurity perceptions and that a recession does not automatically lead to job insecurity (Burchell, 1999; Erlinghagen, 2008; Mau, Mewes, & Schöneck, 2012).

Schein (1970) suggested that a psychological contract, which states what each party will receive and give, is formed between the employee and their employer when a working relationship begins. This will give the individual a sense of mastery because they know what is expected of them and what they will receive in return. However, job insecurity may threaten to dissolve this sense of mastery if the industry experiences an economic decline (Ashford et al., 1989). In contrast to psychological contract theory, others propose a justice perspective on job insecurity. Here job insecurity is perceived as an unjust feeling because the workers feel they receive less rewards in comparison to how much effort they put into work (Shoss, 2017).

International safety legislation in the petroleum industry

Probst and Brubaker (2001) highlighted that job insecurity might affect safety in a negative manner. This is particularly worrying for the maritime industry, as maritime workers already have one of the most hazardous occupations in the world (Håvold & Nesset, 2009). Roberts (2002) demonstrated that British maritime workers were 26.2 times more likely to have a fatal accident at work compared with other British workers. Maritime workers in the oil and gas industry are especially exposed to accidents and dangers, as the industry combines threats from both the industrial and the marine environment (Mearns & Flin, 1995). Marine and industrial hazards include uncontrolled blowouts from petroleum wells, exposure to toxic

substances, explosions and fire, structural weakness to the installations, dangers associated with underwater operations and diving, and accidents related to transportation of staff and supplies (ILO, 1993; Mearns & Flin, 1995). Furthermore, uncontrollable weather conditions may complicate standard day-to-day operations and rescue missions. Altogether, the prospects of catastrophic outcomes serve as a continuous threat for the installations, the environment and the people involved.

International safety legislation is fundamental for keeping people, environment and property free from harm and to ensure safe operations in petroleum and maritime industries. Laws and regulations also exist to make sure maritime workers are provided with the best possible prospects during and after their working life has ended. Measures to improve the safety in marine operations date back to the foundation of the International Maritime Organization in 1948. The International Maritime Organization was established as an international "authority for the safety, security and environmental performance of international shipping" (IMO, 2018a). Moreover, the International Maritime Organization has further been developed into a universal regulatory framework for the international shipping industry, wherein Norway is currently one of 172 members. The major maritime accidents during the 90s contributed to the implementation of the International Safety Management (ISM) Code in 1998 (Nielsen, Eid, Hystad, Sætrevik, & Saus, 2013). The International Safety Management code intends to be a global standard for safe operations and management on marine vessels and prevent excessive pollution from ships (IMO, 2018b).

Creating new guidelines to strengthen and improve the safety of peoples' workplace conditions on offshore vessels and operations is a continuous process. For example, the United Kingdom presented the Guidelines for Offshore Marine Operations (G-OMO code) in 2013, as an international approach designed to promote high standards for safety practice and operations on offshore vessels in the petroleum industry (G-OMO, 2013). The G-OMO code

was implemented the following year in Norway. However, accidents still occur despite comprehensive legislations and safety regulations. For instance, the Deepwater Horizon oil spill in 2010 serves as an example of an accident where both people, environment and property were severely harmed. A drill rig exploded, which consequently led to vast amounts of oil spills into the ocean and extensive damages to the environment. Furthermore, the explosion claimed 11 deaths and injured 17 people who worked at the installation (Levy & Gopalakrishnan, 2010). The importance of error management becomes evident when catastrophes of this magnitude occur.

Organizational and human factors

Error can be understood as some form of deviation from intention. Reason (1995, p. 81) has defined error as the "failure of planned actions to achieve their desired goal". Historically, it was thought that error occurred because of faulty individuals who made mistakes, and thus they were singled out as the origin for error (Woods, Johannesen, Cook, & Sarter, 1994). Contrary to the traditional person approach, an alternative view to why error arises was presented and termed the system approach. The system approach claims that human error is a symptom of problems within the organization (Dekker, 2001). Despite numerous accidents, the petroleum industry's safety successes are much greater than its safety failures, due to the implementation of error management programs.

The aim of error management is to limit incidences where dangerous error occurs, devise systems suited to managing errors, and contain any harmful effects that may arise (Reason, 2000). Effective safety systems are sought after in organizations where workers are exposed to hazardous operations and adverse events. High reliability organizations have the ability to "withstand its operational dangers and yet still achieve its objectives", by developing resilient systems in order to limit, tolerate and contain the effects of errors (Reason, 2000, p. 770). In other words, they are supposed to avoid errors that have severe

consequences, as well as be able to cover demands and production targets (LaPorte & Consolini, 1991). The petroleum industry can be classified as a high reliability organization based on several characteristics, with the perhaps most distinctive one being the amount of time and resources devoted to detecting weaknesses in the system and antecedents of potential errors. An advantage with high reliability organizations is their flexibility in shifting control to the person on the spot when the situation becomes critical, despite being organized in a hierarchical manner (Reason, 2000). Humans are especially important safety components in high reliability organizations as they can generate solutions to unexpected problems, and the human variability is therefore regarded as the most valuable safety barrier against errors and accidents (Reason, 2000).

According to Weick (1987, p. 118), reliability is a "dynamic non-event". Reliability is dynamic because humans create and maintain an environment where they continuously adjust their actions in order to produce successful and stable outcomes. Although continuous adjustments are made, the outcomes are characterized by static non-events that do not attract attention, paradoxically rendering reliability invisible (Weick, 1987). The characteristics of high reliability organizations were originally identified in three kinds of organizations; nuclear power plants, air traffic control centers and US navy nuclear aircraft carriers (Reason, 2000; Weick, 1987). These organizations had different core tasks and objectives but faced similar challenges in terms of operating complex technology with considerable damage potential and maintaining effectiveness and high performance under time pressure.

Importantly, they had long-term success in facing these challenges without incurring any major accidents. High reliability organizations provide workers with extensive training programs on a regular basis. These training programs can be both practical and theoretical, and are essential in learning how to avoid, detect and repair errors.

The Swiss cheese model and safety barriers

High reliability organizations commonly apply the principle of system defenses by building safety barriers in order to prevent error or to diminish the effects of errors (Reason, 2000). The hazardous nature of the offshore vessels means that there's a constant demand for defenses, safeguards and safety barriers. A safety barrier can be understood as "physical and/or non-physical means planned to prevent, control, or mitigate undesired events or accidents" (Sklet, 2006, p. 496). The usage of safety barriers originates from the system approach, which states that "humans are fallible and errors are to be expected, even in the best organizations" (Reason, 2000, p. 768). Based on the premise of human fallibility, the system approach explains how human error is a consequence of the "conditions under which humans work", rather than humans being a root cause of errors (Reason, 2000, p. 768). Reason (1990) introduced the Swiss cheese model to demonstrate the principles of safety barriers. The model figuratively illustrates how different layers of barriers contribute to the prevention of harm to humans and property, recognizing that barriers are likely to fail at some point, and that relying on a single barrier to maintain safety is insufficient. The slices of cheese filled with holes are a metaphor for safety barriers, and, unlike actual cheese, the holes rotate and change location continuously. An example of a barrier can be mandatory safety procedures when performing a work task or training the crew to stop work tasks if it threatens the safety, even if it jeopardizes the vessels' progress and the organizations' financial gains. This type of accident prevention means that even though one barrier fails, this will not cause sufficient damage to make an accident occur. However, the dynamic nature of a situation may allow for several barriers to fail, thus causing safety problems. More specifically, this happens when "holes in many layers momentarily line up to permit a trajectory of accident opportunity" (Reason, 2000, p. 769). The existence of holes in the safety barriers is a result of active failures and latent conditions, and negative events often involves both (Reason, 2000).

People commit active failures when they are in direct contact with the system. Active failures is mainly direct, short-lived and can take different forms, largely depending on whether the failure arises from cognitive deficits or informational problems, for instance inattention or forgetting (slips, lapses, mistakes) or if someone deliberately violates a safety procedure (Reason, 1995, 2000). A person often experiences a lapse or slip if they fail to execute a task correctly due to memory or attention failures. Mistakes are failures of intention, which means that a plan was inadequate in the stages of planning or problem-solving, thus people fail to reach the desired outcome (Reason, 1995). By improving the information transmission, one can expect to reduce the number of errors in the workplace. Deliberate safety violations differ somewhat from errors by being the result of intentional deviant behavior. This type of failure is typically associated with motivational problems, caused by factors such as lack of sanctions for violations and lack of rewards for compliance, for example by making a shortcut if the situation allows for it (Reason, 1995). Acts of violations can be affected and regulated by the social workplace environment, and thus handled by providing various organizational and motivational solutions (Reason, 1995).

Latent conditions have been described as "resident pathogens" and can be introduced into the system by decision makers on all levels of the organization; top-level, middle-level and low-level management (Reason, 2000). For instance, by the executive director (top), managers in charge of the building process and design (middle) and builders and supervisors on site (low). Latent failures disrupt and infect the whole system with pathogens, and unlike the immediate effects of active failures, latent conditions can survive unnoticed for a long time before being discovered (Reason, 1995). Latent conditions can have damaging effects by creating work environments wherein errors are more likely to occur, for instance pressure the workers to intentionally breach safety protocols or not having enough staff on duty.

Moreover, creating inadequate safety barriers in a case of construction defects, which can

increase the likelihood for mishaps and accidents. Latent conditions are easier to identify and repair than active failures, and thus allow for proactive risk management (Reason, 2000). In conclusion, laws and regulations can minimize the likelihood of errors and accidents, however, failures cannot be entirely eliminated (Rundmo, 1996). The question organizations have to ask themselves is how the system failed, rather than who is to blame when errors happen (Reason, 2000).

The concept of safety is seldom defined in organizational research. Acknowledging this lack of definition, Beus, McCord and Zohar (2016, p. 353) defined workplace safety as "an attribute of work systems reflecting the (low) likelihood of physical harm - whether immediate or delayed - to persons, property, or the environment during the performance of work". The definition is largely based on research done on high reliability organizations. The occurrence of accidents has traditionally been examined as an indicator of workplace safety (Wallace, Paul, Landis, & Vodanovich, 2012). Accidents can be characterized as workplace events that inflict physical damage on humans, property and environment (Casey, Griffin, Flatau Harrison, & Neal, 2017). Beus et al. (2016) further argued that accidents are inefficient as safety indicators, as accidents merely indicate an absence of safety. A lack of accidents does not equal a presence of safety. For instance, a worker may consistently disregard safety protocols, and as long as the unsafe behavior does not trigger an accident, the safety may appear satisfactory. When an accident actually does occur, it is often due to a multitude of factors, for example if workers commit mistakes (active failures) or if the workforce is understaffed (latent conditions) (Reason, 1990).

Safety-related behaviors are more useful as workplace safety indicators as they give information about the absence of safety before an adverse event arises (Beus et al., 2016). Safety-related behaviors are defined as "workplace behaviors that affect the extent to which individuals or the workplace in general are free from physical threat or harm" (Beus, Dhanani,

& McCord, 2015, p. 482). Unlike accidents, safety-related behaviors can provide information on both the presence and absence of safety in a workplace setting. For instance, by observing if workers exhibit safe work-related behavior (safety compliance) or unsafe work-related behaviors. Unsafe work-related behavior can be unintentional, as in the case of forgetting or making mistakes, but it can also be intentional, for example by committing procedure breaches. Despite the fact that accidents only provide information after the damage has been done, they still prove to be a valuable source of information and give insight on workplace safety issues.

Safety entails more than avoiding errors and accidents. Workers create safety through their thoughts and actions, in which others can observe and learn from. Moreover, workers as a team can establish a common and shared understanding of what are appropriate safety attitudes and behavior in the workplace. Safety climate contributes to a comprehensive understanding of organizations' safety behavior and attitudes. Beus et al. (2016) presented an integrated model of workplace safety (ISM), which provides a conceptual framework and summary of current research on workplace safety. The model gives an overview of distal and proximal antecedents of safety-related behaviors and subsequent accidents. One of the antecedents is safety climate. Thereby, safety climate can help elucidate why workers' attitudes and behavior in the workplace are an important safety barrier, and thus demonstrates that research should focus more on how to strengthen humans in their role as safety barriers in times of economic instability.

Safety climate and safety outcomes

Safety climate derives from the climate concept, which is defined as "perceptions of the events, practices, and procedures and the kinds of behaviors that get rewarded, supported, and expected in a setting" (Schneider, 1990, p. 384). Research has shown that the climate of an organization can have an impact on employees' performance, behavior and attitudes (S. P.

Brown & Leigh, 1996; Neal, Griffin, & Hart, 2000; Ostroff, 1993). Moreover, research also demonstrates that there are different types of climates in a workplace setting besides safety, for instance, service and achievement (Schneider & Reichers, 1983).

Inspired by Schneider, Zohar (1980) introduced the concept of safety climate and defined it as a type of organizational climate. The concept consists of "shared perceptions with regard to safety policies, procedures, and practices" (Zohar, 2011, p. 143). Furthermore, Zohar (1980) conducted a literature review to find characteristics that differentiate high and low accident-rate companies. A noteworthy finding was that low-accident rate companies were characterized by a strong management commitment to safety. The management in these companies prioritized safety within the workplace and emphasized a system approach to human error by regarding accidents as symptoms of disease in the system, and thus giving safety officers a high status. In addition, the companies emphasized strongly on safety training, open communication links and frequent contact between workers and management, general environmental control, frequent and routine safety inspections of equipment and the workplace, and a stable workforce with less turnover and older workers (Zohar, 1980). Furthermore, an important characteristic of the companies was that they promoted safety through guidance and counseling.

Zohar (1980) used these characteristics to develop dimensions of a safety climate scale. The eight dimensions were 1) perceived management attitudes towards safety, 2) perceived effects of safe conduct on promotion, 3) perceived effects of safe conduct on social status, 4) perceived status of safety officer, 5) perceived importance of safety training programs, 6) perceived level of risk at the workplace, 7) perceived effects of required work pace on safety, and 8) perceived status of safety committee. These eight dimensions were developed further to make up a 40-item questionnaire which were tested on a sample of 20 industrial organizations in Israel. The two most influential dimensions were perceived

relevance of safety to job behavior and the perceived management attitude toward safety.

Zohar (1980) concluded that safety climate was a characteristic of industrial organizations and that it reflects the general safety levels in these organizations. The findings in the study supported safety climate as a validated measurable concept.

There is some disagreement as to which dimensions to include when measuring safety climate (Griffin & Neal, 2000). Brown and Holmes (1986) found three factors and Dedobbeleer and Béland (1991) found two factors when they used a reduced version of Zohar's (1980) measure, while others have used other measurement instruments (Niskanen, 1994) and obtained differing results. A challenge in the safety literature is the many different definitions and use of theoretical concepts, where some have used safety climate and safety culture interchangeably, while others stress the importance of separating the two concepts (Guldenmund, 2000). While safety climate consists of the attitudes to safety in an organization, safety culture is the construct underlying all the attitudes of the organization (Guldenmund, 2000). Safety culture entails the shared values of an organization and contributes to producing behavioral norms (Reason, 1998). These values are expressed through the organizational climate. An organization's safety climate is more dynamic, and therefore easier to change than the culture (Casey et al., 2017). The safety climate can be modified by implementing new programs and policies, introducing regulations and training of the employees. Despite the disagreement on different measurement scales, safety climate continues to exist as a coherent concept (Zohar, 2010).

Zohar (2010) propose that the objective with safety climate is to sort out which kinds of behaviors that are expected, rewarded and supported through signals and patterns the organization endorse with regard to safety policies, practices and procedures. However, it can be challenging due to competing domains and the complexity of the organizational environment. The organizations' safety climate is created by all the employees, including the

management who sets policies and procedures. Zohar (2000, p. 588) further argue that the safety climate perceptions can be understood as "procedures-as-patterns", in the sense that workers develop a understanding of the "relative priority of safety" and thus are less focused on individual procedures. The workers can therefore compare this pattern to the companies' competing domains, for instance safety versus efficiency or productivity goals. If companies fail to prioritize safety repeatedly across situations, workers may interpret this as safety is inferior to the competing goals, which may weaken the safety climate and prompt workers to adjust their safety-related behavior in accordance with the low safety priority (Zohar, 2000, 2010). In conclusion, how an organization manages a recession can greatly impact the safety climate pattern.

A range of studies have investigated the relationship between safety climate, safety behavior and accidents, and thus established safety climate as a leading predictor of safety outcomes (Casey et al., 2017). Christian et al. (2009) found that safety knowledge and safety motivation mediated the relationship between safety climate and safety behavior. In addition, safety behavior mediated the relationship between safety climate and accidents. In other words, promoting a positive safety climate facilitates safety knowledge and safety motivation. Similarly, a work environment with a strong safety climate has been shown to have a positive correlation with positive safety behavior, and a negative correlation with accidents (Nahrgang et al., 2007).

Nahrgang et al. (2011) studied the relationship between job demands and resources, and burnout, engagement, and safety outcomes in the workplace. In the meta-analysis they found that safety climate was negatively related to burnout. Burnout is characterized by exhaustion, cynicism and lack of efficacy at work, and workers suffering from burnout are thought to be at higher risk for committing mistakes (Maslach & Leiter, 1997; Nahrgang et al., 2011; Siu, Phillips, & Leung, 2004). Fogarty (2005) found that psychological strain

mediated the link between safety climate and errors. However, Rundmo (1992) found that strain increased the probability of injuries. The study also demonstrated a negative relationship between job satisfaction and number of injuries experienced, which means that there were less accidents if the workers were satisfied with the workplace safety.

A meta-analysis by Clarke (2006) found a positive relationship between safety climate and safety participation. It is suggested that a positive safety climate encourages safety behavior not only through adherence to rules and regulations, but also through the norm of reciprocity. The norm of reciprocity states that "we should return help to those who have helped us" (Myers, 2012, p. 387). If employees perceive that the management at their workplace is concerned with safety and their well-being, they will reciprocate by engaging in safety-related activities (Clarke, 2006). Clarke (2010) further established the relationship between safety climate and safety behavior, based on findings that the relationship was mediated by work-related attitudes, while the relationship between safety climate and occupational accidents was partially mediated by safety behavior and general health.

There seems to be many factors that contribute to a high-quality safety climate in an organization. Moreover, the fact that the industry is affiliated with a great deal of hazard demonstrates the relevance of elucidating the mechanisms and processes in maintaining a healthy safety climate in a harsh economic environment. However, few studies have addressed how an industry's economic state can affect safety related outcomes and priorities in organizations.

Safety challenges in a resource-constrained system

All decisions create opportunities for active failures and latent conditions to be incorporated within the system. Moreover, the decisions made during a recession might pose a risk to the safety systems as organizations experience a pressure to prioritize efficiency, profit and short gains over safe operations. The balance between safety, production goals and

economic growth can be a dilemma for organizations (Mearns, Whitaker, & Flin, 2003). Furthermore, the dilemma might be amplified when an organization experiences a recession. Dekker (2001) claims that pursuing multiple goals is a major safety threat within resourceconstrained systems. In the same manner, Reason (1990) emphasizes that an organization which is governed by short-term thinking, for instance as a result of a financially difficult situation, will be less prone to invest in safety. Therefore, it is possible that an organization's pressure for production and profit can affect the actual safety and the workers' subjective experience of safety. In the case of shipping companies that work in a spot market, they might experience more production-pressure, which can contribute to a lower safety focus than in companies that are on long-lasting contracts. Spot market means that a commodity is delivered immediately ("Spot market," 2010). Human error is always dependent on the organizational and operational environment (Dekker, 2001). Experiencing long-term financial struggles, as in the case of the recession in the petroleum industry, may cause companies to initiate major budget reductions and restructuring of the organization, for instance hiring less expensive suppliers, lay off workers, reduce safety training or not purchasing new work equipment. The process of enhancing the structural effectiveness of an organization to compensate for the lack of profit, could therefore inflict damage to the established safety barriers. For instance, layoffs and budget restrictions might damage safety barriers on offshore vessels by creating a workplace that is understaffed and overworked, which can affect the workers' perceptions of safe operations and increase the probability for accidents. Further, if an organization is in a difficult economic situation it may impair the workers' safety barriers, like a management that pushes the workers to ignore certain safety protocols in order to get the job done faster. In sum, a strained financial situation may construct conditions where active failures and latent conditions can be incorporated into the system.

Furthermore, it may also compromise safety measures and time spent on detecting safety weaknesses, and thus lay the foundation for human errors to be activated.

Recession and safety outcomes

Hofmann, Jacobs and Landy (1995) conducted a review which supported the findings by Zohar (1980), and demonstrated that the management's commitment to safety was an important factor for maintaining a healthy safety climate during a recession. The review illustrated that if the management was not committed to safety issues then it affected the workers' appraisal of the importance of workplace safety. Furthermore, it was deemed crucial that the management conveyed in words and actions that the workplace safety was a priority no matter the economic state.

Bateman (2009) viewed the downturn that occurred in the international shipping industry after the global recession and which implications this had for safety. The author argued that the financial crisis had direct consequences for safety. Direct threats to safety included fewer employees and an increase in number of ships that are laid up, which makes them vulnerable to threats like robberies and collisions. Moreover, an economic decline could also lead to the possibility that some ship-owners feel pressured to take shortcuts when it comes to safety in order to save money. Similarly, Schneider, Hanges, Smith and Salvaggio (2003) found that workers were more satisfied with the security when the company achieved economic success.

McDermott & Hayes (2016) claimed that the economic pressure from the financial crisis led to changes in employment relations in the case of outsourcing jobs to other companies and management of large and complex subcontracting chains. Overall, this can weaken the regulatory oversight and create hazardous work practices by contractors as they try to cut costs due to economic pressure (Quinlan, Hampson, & Gregson, 2013).

Madsen (2013) investigated the profitability-safety relationship in aviation companies and found that if a high-reliability organization such as the aviation industry expect to breakeven on profit targets, then they are more inclined to take safety risks compared to companies anticipating high or low profit targets. Interestingly, the study illustrates that the relationship between profit and safety risks is not linear and could thus explain the inconclusive findings on safety and profit issues.

Sønderstrup-Andersen & Bach (2017) propose two different mechanism that takes place in safety activities in a recession. The first mechanism is a counter-cyclical effect, which means that the recession leads to an increase in safety problems due to the stress caused by redundancy processes. The second mechanism proposed is a pro-cyclical effect, which entails a decrease in safety problems due to the economic decline.

The counter-cyclical effect is supported by a publication from the International Labour Office (ILO, 2009), which demonstrated the negative effects downsizing processes had on the global labor market due to the financial crisis in 2008. The report stated that the recession had a negative impact on safety activities. Furthermore, the downscaling lead to an increase in outsourcing, subcontracting activity, temporary work and shorter hours. Quinlan and Bohle (2009) investigated how downsizing and increased job insecurity affected the occupational health, safety, and well-being of workers (OHS-outcomes). The authors conducted a literature review of 86 studies and found that 85% of the studies included had identified significant negative effects on workers' health and well-being as a result of job insecurity and downsizing. They also expected downsizing to have an effect on number of injuries, OHS-training, knowledge and compliance due to understaffing, multi-skilling and job reassignment, or accompanying management problems. The way the management proceeds with the downsizing process can modify negative effects on workers' health. Pepper, Messinger, Weinberg, and Campbell (2003) found that how the downsizing process was perceived by the

surviving employees affected their health. Those who felt that the downsizing process was fair, done properly and with open and honest communication from the management, reported better health than those who did not have this impression.

Following the proposed pro-cyclical effect, there is a probability that safety problems decrease and safety climate in the workplace improves during a recession. The healthy worker effect is used to describe the notion that people must be relatively healthy to work (Li & Sung, 1999). Quinlan and Bohle (2009) suggested that redundancy programs may create a situation where the healthiest employees are left in the organization, leaving the organization with a more robust group of workers. The ILO (2009) report presented a similar pattern, where immigrants, low-skilled workers and older workers are especially at risk during redundancy processes.

Theorell et al. (2003) found a reduction of long-term sick leave in female employees after a downsizing process. However, the same results were not found among male workers, so it is difficult to draw any clear conclusions. Cameron (1994) and Cameron, Freeman, and Mishra (1991) viewed downsizing as an opportunity to improve efficiency and reduce labor costs, and claimed that by implementing the correct strategies, downsizing can lead to a better and more effective organization. Pierce (1998) found some of the same results in a case study of a manufacturing company. Injury rates increased at first after organizational streamlining, but after devising and implementing effective leadership strategies, the injury rates went down. The author concluded that downsizing can benefit safety and health efforts.

The human factors literature has since the mid-90s established that situational awareness can negatively or positively affect the workplace safety in safety-critical organizations (Durso & Sethumadhavan, 2008). However, the interest for how situational awareness can impact safety climate in a dynamic environment has not experienced the same peak in the safety climate literature. The lack of interest may be due to the fact that situational

awareness is a challenging variable to measure, as it is dynamic variable compared to safety outcomes (Casey et al., 2017). Despite the shortage of research, it is probable that situational awareness may have a positive influence on the surviving workers' safety climate during a recession, and thus serve as a pro-cyclical effect. Situational awareness is a concept commonly defined as "the perception of the elements in the environment within a volume of time and space, the comprehension of their meaning, and the projection of their status in the near future" (Endsley, 1988, p. 97). In other words, gaining situational awareness involves perceiving and understanding a current situation, while at the same time being able to anticipate future outcomes (Endsley, 1988). Moreover, situational awareness can be obtained in a team if each team member possesses the situational awareness required for their responsibilities and goals (Endsley, 1995). In addition, the team members must know how the elements in their environment are connected and integrated with the other team members' elements. If one member fails to achieve the situational awareness for their requirements, the whole team may be endangered, and thus threaten the workplace safety (Endsley & Jones, 2012).

A related concept is shared situational awareness. Endsley and Jones (1997, p. 47) defines shared situational awareness as "the degree to which team members possess the same situational awareness on shared situational awareness requirements". This means that the team members must share an understanding of the information that is necessary for each member, but also an understanding of what is common (Endsley & Jones, 2012, 1997).

Kanki and Foushee (1989) demonstrated that teams consisting of a captain and first officer who had flown together and were familiar with each other, made less errors, performed better and engaged in more open communication and information exchange than newly paired teams. Moreover, National Transportation Safety Board reported that 44% of

accidents in commercial aviation occur on trips with newly paired crews, and 73% occur on the first day of the pairing (Endsley & Jones, 2012; NTSB, 1994).

Following this logic, it could be possible that downsizing due to a recession can lead to better performing teams and shared situational awareness, as the companies do not hire new workers, which leaves them with a group of workers that know each other well, and thus creates a strong safety climate. In addition, it is generally the most skilled and experienced employees that keep their job. In relation to the maritime industry, it may be that while there are fewer vessels sailing, those vessels in operation sail with a highly qualified crew, thus reducing safety problems and accidents.

Recession and health outcomes

Previous research has shown negative health outcomes for employees during times of economic instability. A meta-analysis by Mucci, Giorgi, Roncaioli, Perez & Arcangeli (2016) showed that a recession had a negative impact on both mental and physical health of workers, with several studies showing an increase in mood disorders as well as cardiovascular and respiratory diseases after the 2008 economic recession. Financial insecurity has been linked to detrimental health effects, with work-family conflict and stress serving as possible moderators (Odle-Dusseau, Matthews, & Wayne, 2018). Poor health is in turn likely to affect job performance. Houdmont, Kerr & Addley (2012) found that psychosocial hazard exposures increased during a recession. They also reported an increase in work-related stress prevalence and stress-related sickness absence. In addition, others have found a positive relationship between recession-related stressors, like increases in workload or reorganizing of job assignments and strain (Jones, Sliter, & Sinclair, 2016). Research has demonstrated that strain is negatively related to safety climate, and that strain increase the probability of injuries (Fogarty, 2005; Rundmo, 1992). A recession may also lead to an increase in psychosocial problems in the workplace, for instance violence, harassment and bullying (Curtarelli, Fric,

Vargas, & Welz, 2014; Salin, 2003). Many of the negative effects mentioned in safety context are also related to higher job insecurity, suggesting a link between job insecurity and safety climate.

Research questions

The literature review indicates that experiencing a recession will be related to higher job insecurity among employees. However, not all studies support this pattern unanimously (Erlinghagen, 2008; Mau et al., 2012). The aim was therefore to learn more about how the recession in 2014 had affected job insecurity perceptions between 2013 and 2017. The first research question was as follows;

Research question 1: Has the perception of job insecurity among workers on offshore vessels changed following the 2014 recession in the Norwegian petroleum industry?

The literature review suggests that there may be different mechanisms at play in terms of whether a recession results in an increase or a decrease in safety climate. The aim was to therefore to investigate how the perceptions of safety climate among workers on offshore vessels had changed after experiencing a recession in the Norwegian petroleum industry in 2014. We inquired exclusively about the period from 2013 to 2017. Before the interviews commenced we formulated the second research question as follows:

Research question 2: Has the perception of safety climate among workers on offshore vessels changed following the 2014 recession in the Norwegian petroleum industry?

In order to explore the two research questions, we applied a mixed methods design.

Using mixed methods involves the combination of different method approaches, and in our

thesis this means combining qualitative interviews and quantitative surveys (Kvale, 2007). Lund (2012) highlights four general advantages of a mixed methods approach; (1) one might be able to answer more complex research questions, (2) the combination of several approaches gives a more complete insight on the field of research, (3) possible higher validity and (4) nuanced and reflected results. More specifically, we used an exploratory sequential design, where we first did a qualitative study which served as a basis for the quantitative study (Fetters, Curry, & Creswell, 2013). In the following, we applied a two-study design to investigate safety climate and job insecurity perceptions amongst employees in shipping companies servicing the petroleum industry during a five-year period from 2013 to 2017.

Study 1

Introduction

Study 1 used a qualitative data collection and consisted of four interviews with health, safety, environment and quality (HSEQ) managers conducted in October 2017. The interviews explored a variety of safety perceptions of HSEQ managers in Norwegian shipping companies who had ongoing contracts with a major Norwegian hydrocarbon producing company, and gained detailed descriptions of safety issues from 2013 to 2017. The aim of Study 1 was to gain insight into how the HSEQ managers had experienced the period prior to and following the 2014 oil crisis, with a particular focus on their perceptions of safety climate and job insecurity during the period from 2013 to 2017. The results served the purpose of providing answers to our research questions and were also used to inform the hypothesis development for Study 2.

Method

Design and procedure

The design of the Study 1 was qualitative semi-structured interviews. A semi-structured interview is an interview where the researcher develops an interview guide with a set of open-ended questions to ask the interviewees in advance of the interviews (Ayres, 2008). Our interview guide was made by choosing areas to investigate further based on the variables in the quantitative surveys. We conducted a pilot interview prior to the interviews in order to assure that the topics and questions were suitable.

The interview guide was structured around three main themes (safety climate, job insecurity and safety training), and seven variables (safety climate, comparison of safety focus, attitudes towards safety work, compliance with safety practices, attitudes towards reporting, job insecurity and safety training). Each variable had one main question and a set of follow-up questions. The main questions were open-ended to encourage the interviewees to speak freely and to gain as much information as possible. Leading questions were avoided to prevent any bias. All the interviewees were asked the same main questions, while the follow-up questions were adjusted according to the answers which were given.

Three interviews were conducted in person and one was scheduled through Skype.

Due to technical difficulties, the Skype-interview had to be conducted over the phone. The interviews were audio-recorded and lasted approximately 1.5 hours each.

Ethical considerations

The HSEQ managers read and signed an informed consent document before commencing the interview. The consent document provided information about the study and their right to withdraw from the study at any point. They were in a position to decline the audio recording, however, all agreed. The audio recordings will be deleted 15.05.2018, and the data from the interviewees will be used exclusively for the present master thesis. The

HSEQ managers were offered a copy of the thesis after completion, but were not offered any other type of reward or compensation. It was not deemed necessary to notify NSD (Norwegian Centre for Research Data) about the qualitative interviews, as there is no use of direct quotes from the participants and no personally identifiable background information was registered in the data material.

Sample characteristics

The sample for the qualitative data was four HSEQ managers in Norwegian shipping companies. A meeting for HSEQ managers were arranged by the client company in September 2017, and four managers kindly agreed to contribute to the study. Three of the participants had worked with HSEQ for at least four years. One had been HSEQ manager for shorter than four years but had worked in the shipping company for a long time and therefore had insight on HSEQ-matters. During one of the interviews both the operations manager and the HSEQ manager were present.

Results

A template analysis was performed to analyze the interviews and structure the findings. A template analysis is an analysis "which emphasizes the use of hierarchical coding but balances a relatively high degree of structure in the process of analyzing textual data with the flexibility to adapt it to the needs of a particular study" (Brooks, McCluskey, Turley, & King, 2015, p. 203). The recommended strategy of Brooks et al. (2015) was followed and the template analysis produced seven main themes that occurred in the interviews: (1) Recession; (2) Safety climate; (3) Attitudes towards safety work; (4) Safety practices; (5) Attitudes towards reporting; (6) Safety training; and (7) Job insecurity. Below follows a brief outline of each main theme, leading up to the main research questions and hypotheses of this study. The template can be found in appendix A.

(1) Recession

The first theme tried to uncover whether the HSEQ managers had experienced a downturn in the petroleum industry between 2013-2017. The informants confirmed that there had been and still was an ongoing oil recession in the petroleum industry, and that they were strongly affected by the decline in oil prices which began in 2014. The time and duration of the crisis was consistent across the interviews. As of October 2017, when the interviews were conducted, the market was still considered insecure and the industry not fully recovered to pre-recession standards. The most serious consequence of the recession was downsizing and/or restructuring of the workforce at the shipping companies. A large percentage of the workforce had been laid off after 2014, and for some this proved to be a challenge when they won contracts and there was a shortage of qualified staff available on short notice. Hiring new personnel is time consuming and it may be difficult to include new people into an existing established safety culture.

(2) Safety climate

The second theme examined safety climate and safety focus at the shipping companies. The HSEQ managers reported a high safety focus and a strong safety climate in their company. All informants described an increased safety awareness during and after the recession as a result of a greater competition in a significantly tougher market. Interestingly, they argued that a favorable safety reputation was an important contributing factor when competing for contracts, and that they were dependent on continuously improving their safety records in order to win contracts.

Their claim of a good safety climate was supported by the companies' statistics, which reported low occurrences of LTIs (lost time injuries) and few major incidents. Frequent communication and dialogue between the land organization and vessels, as well as regular

visits on board the vessels were identified by the informants as some of the primary explanations for upholding a strong safety climate.

(3) Safety attitudes

The third theme explored safety attitudes and in particular the assessment of the maritime workers' safety attitudes, for instance their perception of how important mandatory safety procedures are for completing a work-task. The informants reported a strong safety focus among the employees and overall good safety attitudes, however, they claimed that safety attitudes amongst maritime workers have to be continuously endorsed by the management and captain. Furthermore, they had not observed changes in safety attitudes between 2013 and 2017.

The informants indicated some generational differences in safety attitudes amongst the maritime workers as the younger and new arrivals receive more theoretical schooling in safety work and safety issues compared to those before them. However, they also reported that formal education does not replace extensive practical knowledge and experience which the new arrivals can benefit from. As the layoffs impacted mostly the younger and less experienced staff, a core of more experienced crew members was left on board the vessels. This indicates that the recession period could have led to a more experienced crew on board in this critical period.

(4) Safety practices

We inquired about the safety practices of the shipping company, including compliance and breaches of practices. The informants stated that they were just as good on complying with safety practice as any other Norwegian shipping company, although they also stated that no one is perfect and mistakes and breaches of practice do occur. Breaches were mainly

attributed to human factors, for instance if someone neglects to use the necessary equipment throughout an operation or loss of situational awareness.

(5) Reporting attitudes

The informants were asked to elaborate on maritime workers' attitudes regarding reporting undesired events at work and if they observed any changes between 2013 and 2017. The informants stated that the crews' reporting attitudes were positive. Furthermore, they had the impression that the threshold for reporting had declined, which indicated high standards in reporting attitudes. There were some variations in the amount of reports they received from different vessels and shifts. According to the HSEQ managers, less reports do not necessarily imply a substandard safety performance, but merely reflect different attitudes on what is worth reporting. However, if shifts or vessels were lagging behind on reports in a problematic manner, then the HSEQ-managers resolved the issue.

Another challenge was the lack of standardized reporting forms, where the reports end up being highly subjective and filling out the report can be an excessively time-consuming task, and thus a source for under-reporting. A few informants mentioned an under-reporting tendency when the crisis peaked in 2015 due to a fear of consequences, for instance losing their job, endangering colleagues' jobs or draw undesirable attention (cause bad reputation) to the vessel and/or the shipping company. The worry of unwanted attention is somewhat justified as reputation is one of the factors clients take into account in the hiring process.

(6) Safety training

This theme examined the quality on safety training of the HSEQ managers and other employees at the shipping company. The informants judged their own safety training to be good as they have completed mandatory courses required for the position and due to safety training experience accumulated throughout their career. Furthermore, they reported that the maritime workers' safety training was of high standard as a result of strict safety regulations.

On the other hand, the safety training for the land organization was not prioritized as the probability of accidents was unlikely. The majority of informants advocated the use of a safety coach and viewed them as a resource and supplement to maritime workers' safety training on the vessels. Feedback from the maritime workers stated that training exercises on board the vessel are especially important as it gives them real-life experience in case of emergencies. The economic downturn affected the safety training, but merely in non-required courses.

(7) Job insecurity

The last theme explored job insecurity. The HSEQ managers themselves reported low job insecurity as they worked in an industry with high potential for adverse events, and thus the HSEQ-area is not an eligible candidate for cutbacks. The job insecurity of other employees at land and at sea was much higher compared to the informants. The maritime workers' job insecurity had been especially high as there have been many vessels in lay-up. Furthermore, there were some slight variations on the informants' future career in the company for the next 5-10 years. Most of the informants were fairly confident that they would keep their current position or a similar one, while others were more reserved as the development in the market is still insecure and fluctuating. However, all remained cautiously optimistic.

Discussion

Even though safety climate is an separate theme in the template analysis, we propose that safety attitudes, safety practices and reporting attitudes are also a measurement of safety climate, as they correspond with the safety climate definition that is "shared perceptions with regard to safety policies, procedures, and practices" (Zohar, 2011, p. 143). In conclusion, the template analysis provides us with four variables that measures safety climate.

The information derived from the interviews revealed a compliance between prior research and theory concerning job insecurity, which indicates that a recession will increase workers' perceptions of job insecurity. In other words, the economic situation in the industry is thought to have a negative effect on workers' perceived job insecurity.

The literature review suggests that a recession can have both positive and negative effects on safety climate. For instance, the counter-cyclical effect states that a recession leads to an increase in safety problems due to the stress caused by redundancy processes, while the pro-cyclical effect states that a decrease in safety problems may occur due to the economic decline. The HSEQ managers perceived that the safety climate had been stable, and even improved during and after the recession, supporting the notion of a pro-cyclical effect. Thus, the informants' statements and literature illustrate some discrepancies regarding safety climate following a recession.

Study 2

Introduction

In Study 2, we utilize quantitative survey data collected in 2013, 2015 and 2017 among offshore vessel employees in Norwegian shipping companies working in the petroleum industry. Based on the results of the interviews with the HSEQ managers in Study 1, we formulated two hypotheses to be tested in Study 2. The first hypothesis relates to the perceived job insecurity of the workers. Based on the theoretical framework and the results of Study 1, we expect perceptions of job insecurity to have increased following the 2014 oil crisis. The quantitative analysis will reveal whether the workers experienced a change in perceptions of job insecurity between the two time points 2013 and 2017. We postulate the first hypothesis as follows:

Hypothesis 1: *Job insecurity perceptions among vessel employees will increase from* 2013 to 2017.

The second hypothesis aims to explore the subjective safety climate perceptions among workers on offshore vessels over three time points; 2013, 2015 and 2017. The 2013 surveys provide us with a pre-recession measurement, the 2015 surveys contribute as the amid-recession measurement and the 2017 surveys provided us with both a amid/post-recession measurement. Based on the interviews with the HSEQ managers in Study 1, we expect an improvement in perceptions of safety climate over time among the offshore vessel employees. We postulate the second hypothesis as follows:

Hypothesis 2: Safety climate perceptions among vessel employees will show an increase over the time points 2013, 2015 and 2017.

Method

Design and procedure

The quantitative data consisted of three large cross-sectional surveys from all the vessels on hire for a major oil and gas producing company in Norway. Surveys were collected in 2013, 2015, 2017 and measured safety issues and work environment. All the crew members on every vessel on hire for the client company were invited to take part in the study. Participants were employed at different ship-owning companies. The data collections in 2013, 2015 and 2017 were similar in terms of design and procedure. The surveys did not include any information enabling individual responses to be linked over time. Thus, it was not possible to find out whether the same individuals answered at the different time points or to analyze within-person changes. The surveys were written in Norwegian. Participation in the study was encouraged but was neither mandatory nor rewarded. Surveys were filled out individually during rest time on board the vessel, then sent directly to the researchers at the

University of Bergen in a pre-paid envelope. Anonymity was ensured by making sure the completed surveys could not be linked to individuals, vessels or shipping companies.

Anchoring vessels received 40 surveys, while other vessels received 30. Surveys were divided between the two alternating shifts on board. The crew and the captain completed the same surveys in 2013 and 2015, however, they were given separate surveys in 2017. Surveys were distributed to 62 vessels in 2013, 37 in 2015 and 58 in 2017. The number of returned surveys from the vessels varied. The researchers received 844 valid surveys from 49 vessels in 2013, while only 461 valid surveys from 27 vessels were returned in 2015. The researchers received 565 valid surveys from 34 vessels in 2017. A total of 1870 questionnaires had been returned to the researchers by the end of November 2017. There were some variations in the response rate. The surveys collected in 2013 had the highest response rate (45.1%) compared to 2015 (24.7%) and 2017 (30.2%).

Ethical considerations

The first page of the surveys consisted of information about the study and consent. It was emphasized that participation was voluntary and that respondents could withdraw from the study at any point without having to provide an explanation. Furthermore, it was made clear that only an anonymized summary of the overall results would be provided to the client company (the hydrocarbon producing company) and the shipping companies, and that the client company would not be able to compare different shipping companies or vessels. The respondents were not given any rewards for participating in the studies. The three surveys have been advised by NSD (Norwegian Centre for Research Data). The project numbers are 32364 in 2013, 40412 in 2015 and 51881 in 2017, and are available at www.nsd.uib.no.

Sample characteristics

The sample consists of crew members employed at various ship-owning companies on hire for a client company at the time of data collection. Details of sample characteristics across the three data collections are provided in Table 1.

The respondents were predominantly Scandinavian. Less than 10 % of the respondents at the different data collections were ship captains. A large majority of the respondents had permanent positions at the ship-owning-companies, while some were temporary employed or apprentices. The surveys did not inquire about gender to prevent women from being identified. We assume the sample is predominantly men. There was a fairly equal distribution amongst participants in the various age groups.

 Table 1. Sample characteristics across the three data collections

·	2013		20)15	2017		
Variable	N	%	N	%	N	%	
Ship function							
Emergency preparedness	168	20.4	123	27.5	12	24.5	
Supply	547	66.5	259	57.9	30	61.2	
Anchor handling	92	11.2	61	13.6	7	14.3	
Other	16	1.9	4	0.9	0	0	
Nationality ^a							
Scandinavian	-	-	374	90.3	484	92.2	
Other	-	-	40	9.7	41	7.8	
Captain or crew							
Captain	61	7.3	33	7.4	52	9.2	
Crew	774	92.7	413	92.6	513	90.8	
Age category							
Under 26 years	173	20.5	111	24.8	84	15.2	
26-30 years	136	16.2	65	14.5	80	14.4	
31-35 years	89	10.6	51	11.4	71	12.8	
36-40 years	93	11	45	10	46	8.3	
41-45 years	103	12.2	44	9.8	57	10.3	
46-50 years	82	9.7	44	9.8	76	13.7	
51-55 years	89	10.6	34	7.6	50	9	
Over 55 years	77	9.1	54	12.1	90	16.2	
Employment relationship							
Permanent	721	85.6	388	87	414	82.1	
Temporary	42	5	15	3.4	45	8.9	
Apprentice	79	9.4	43	9.6	45	8.9	
Tenure							
0-2 years	399	47.3	152	33.9	100	18	
3-5 years	209	24.8	130	29	146	26.3	
6-10 years	142	16.8	117	26.1	167	30	
11-20 years	70	8.3	40	8.9	114	20.5	
More than 20 years	23	2.7	10	2.2	29	5.2	
Department							
Bridge	253	30.6	138	30.7	144	28.5	
Deck	284	34.3	162	36.1	182	36	
Engine room	232	28.1	127	28.3	148	29.2	
Galley	55	6.7	20	4.5	32	6.3	
Other	3	0.4	2	0.4	0	0	

Note. ^a Nationality was not measured in the 2013 surveys.

Instruments

Safety climate was measured with 6 items from Zohar and Luria (2005)'s Multilevel Safety Climate Scale in 2013, 2015 and 2017. The six items covered safety climate on three different levels, with two items on the captain-level, two items on the ship-owning companylevel and two items on the client company-level. The wording of the items was similar across levels, while the first part of the items differed across levels, referring to "The captain...", "The ship-owning company...", or "The client firm...". The name of the carbon-producing company was inserted in place of "The client firm". The two items covering the ship-owning company level were "The ship-owning company emphasizes working safely when work falls behind schedule" and "The ship-owning company immediately corrects all sources of risk, even when it entails costs", and corresponding items were used at the captain level and client company level. Responses were obtained using a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (completely disagree) to 5 (completely agree). Cronbach's Alpha coefficients for the six items scale were obtained separately for the three time measures. Cronbach's Alpha coefficient refers to the scale's internal consistency and indicates the extent to which the items in the scale measure the same underlying construct. In other words, it refers to how the items in the scale fits together. Values above .8 are considered preferable, however, values above .7 are acceptable (DeVellis, 1991). Cronbach's Alpha for the six-item scale was above .8 in 2013 (.821), 2015 (.810) and 2017 (.873). Consequently, we combined the six items into a single index of overall perceived safety climate to be used in our main analyses. Following Zohar and Luria (2005), we also computed separate indexes for safety climate at the three different levels, and used these separate indexes in follow-up analyses.

Note that the surveys distributed in 2013 and 2015 contained 44 safety climate items from Zohar and Luria (2005)'s Multilevel Safety Climate Scale, while only six of these were measured in 2017. Due to our interest of having identical measures across time points, we

report the results obtained using the six items on safety climate that were similar in 2013, 2015 and 2017 in our main analyses. This rules out the possibility that the results regarding differences across time points are affected by different number of items and different item wordings. However, in the interest of also utilizing all the available data and the items covering broader aspects of the safety climate concept, we also carried out additional analyses of differences in safety climate from 2013 to 2015 using all 44 available safety climate items in 2013 and 2015. The results of these additional analyses and the conclusions drawn from them were, for all practical purposes of this study, identical to the results obtained using the six-item version of the scale. Thus, we only report the results of the analyses obtained using the six-item version.

Job insecurity was measured in 2013 and 2017 with three items from a scale developed by Hellgren, Sverke, and Isaksson (1999). The 2015 surveys did not include any items measuring job insecurity. An example of an item would be "I'm concerned that I may have to leave my job earlier than I would have liked to". Participants answered on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (completely disagree) to 5 (completely agree). Cronbach's Alpha for the job insecurity scale in 2013 (.623) was lower than the proposed acceptable threshold of .7, while the value in 2017 (.793) was acceptable, but below the preferable .8 threshold. Cronbach's Alpha values are, however, generally sensitive to the number of items in a scale, especially if the scale has fewer than 10 items (Pallant, 2013). An alternative to Cronbach's Alpha when working with short scales is to report the mean inter-item correlations, where mean inter-item correlations in the range of .2 to .4 have been suggested to be acceptable (Briggs & Cheek, 1986). The scale for job insecurity was relatively short (3 items), which makes it a contender for reporting the mean inter-item correlations. The mean inter-item correlations for the job insecurity scale in 2013 (.362) and 2017 (.560) were within an acceptable range.

Statistical analyses

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS 24.0. Respondents were included in the analyses as long as they had provided valid responses for at least 3/3 of the items making up the scale being analyzed. Descriptive statistics were used to examine the mean levels and dispersion of scores for the main study variables, while Pearson product-moment correlation coefficients were used to explore bivariate relationships between the main study variables within the three time points. Following the approach advocated by Becker (2005), we tested our hypotheses both with and without including control variables. Using separate betweengroups analyses of variance (ANOVA), we tested the main effect of year while also including age, tenure at the ship-owning company, employment type (permanent, temporary or apprentice) and captain status (ordinary crew member or ship captain) as control variables, in order to account for the potential impact of these control variables on perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate. However, the estimates of the effect of year were practically similar in the analyses run with and without control variables. Consequently, we only report the results of the analyses run without control variables, for the sake of parsimony (Becker, 2005). Furthermore, as two of the safety climate items were about the respondents' perceptions concerning the ship captain, we decided to exclude the respondents who were ship captains in all the reported analyses predicting safety climate, although supplemental analyses showed that the results did not change when the captains were included in the analyses.

An independent samples t-test was used to test Hypothesis 1 concerning job insecurity perceptions in 2013 compared to in 2017. Hypothesis 2 was tested using a one-way betweengroups ANOVA, with perceptions of overall safety climate as the dependent variable and year of data collection as the grouping variable. In addition to examining differences in overall safety climate over time using an ANOVA, we also conducted a multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) in order to examine differences in the three levels of safety climate

over time. A MANOVA compares the groups' mean scores on a combination of dependent variables, and thus tests whether there are significant differences between the groups on the dependent variables. An advantage of running a MANOVA is that the probability for type 1 errors (false positive) is reduced compared to if separate ANOVAs are run for each dependent variable (Pallant, 2013). We set the alpha value at .05 for all analyses, and adopted a more stringent alpha value in cases where this was recommended due to violation of test assumptions (Pallant, 2013).

Results

Descriptive statistics and intercorrelations for the main study variables are displayed in Table

2.

Table 2. Descriptive statistics and intercorrelations for main study variables.

Variable	M	SD	1	2	3	4
2013						
1. Job insecurity	2.07	0.92				
2. Safety climate overall	4.09	0.68	19**			
3. Safety climate captain	4.40	0.73	16**	.76**		
4. Safety climate shipping company	3.88	0.93	17**	.80**	.51**	
5. Safety climate client company	3.93	0.93	11**	.81**	.41**	.51**
2015						
1. Job insecurity ^a	-	-				
2. Safety climate overall	4.07	0.68	-			
3. Safety climate captain	4.35	0.71	-	.73**		
4. Safety climate shipping company	3.98	0.87	-	.81**	.52**	
5. Safety climate client company	3.87	0.98	-	.81**	.34**	.53**
2017						
1. Job insecurity	3.00	1.17				
2. Safety climate overall	4.13	0.75	09*			
3. Safety climate captain	4.40	0.75	05	.84**		
4. Safety climate shipping company	4.08	0.89	15**	.88**	.69**	
5. Safety climate client company	4.01	0.90	09*	.89**	.58**	.72**

Note. ^a Job insecurity was not measured in 2015.

^{*} *p* < .05, ** *p* < .01

As evident in Table 2, job insecurity was negatively related to overall perceptions of safety climate both in 2013 (r = -.19, p < .01) and in 2017 (r = -.09, p < .01). Moreover, the three safety climate dimensions were moderately to strongly related to each other across the three time points (r = .34 to r = .72).

Hypothesis 1 stated that perceptions of job insecurity would be higher in 2017 than in 2013. An independent-samples t-test was carried out to compare the job insecurity scores obtained in 2013 and 2017. As the Levene's test for equality of variances was statistically significant (F = 42.55, p < .001), we report the results of the t-test not assuming equal variances for the two groups. The results indicated that the mean levels of job insecurity were significantly higher in 2017 (M = 3.00, SD = 1.17) than in 2013 (M = 2.07, SD = 0.92, t (982.2) = 15.7, p < .001, two-tailed). Thus, Hypothesis 1 was supported. The magnitude of the difference in the means (mean difference = 0.93, 95% CI: 0.81 to 1.04) was large (eta squared = 0.153).

Hypothesis 2 predicted that perceptions of overall safety climate would increase over the time points 2013, 2015 and 2017. A one-way between-groups ANOVA was conducted to compare differences in overall safety climate scores across three-time points 2013, 2015 and 2017. The results indicated that there were no significant differences in perceptions of overall safety climate across the three time points, F(2, 1669) = 0.71, p = .492. Thus, Hypothesis 2 concerning increases in overall safety climate scores over time was not supported.

As the overall safety climate scale was comprised of items covering safety climate at three different levels, we also ran a one-way between groups multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) as a follow-up analysis to explore whether year had an effect on safety climate when safety climate was divided into its three levels. Perceptions of safety climate specific to the captain, shipping company, and the client company were used as dependent variables, while year of data collection was entered as the independent variable. Preliminary assumption

testing revealed a significant Box's test of equality of covariance matrices across groups, Box's M = 96.34, p < .001, indicating that the covariance matrices among of the three safety climate dimensions were different across years. However, following the warning by Tabachnick and Fidell (2014) that the Box's M test is too conservative in cases where the sample size is high, we proceeded with the analysis. As the Levene's test of equality of error variances was significant for the two dimensions of safety climate concerning the captain (p =.045), the ship-owning company (p = .041) and the client company (p = .010), we set the alpha value for the univariate F-test for these variables to .01, following the suggestions of Tabachnick and Fidell (2014). The results of the MANOVA showed that there was a statistically significant effect of year on the three safety climate dimensions combined, F (6, 3288) = 4.94, p < .001; Wilks' Lambda = .98; partial eta square = .009. Inspecting the three dimensions of safety climate separately revealed that a significant effect of year was found only for the safety climate dimension concerning perceptions of the ship-owning company, F (2, 1645) = 6.08, p = .002, partial eta squared = .007, although the effect size was very small. Post hoc comparisons testing using Tukey HSD indicated that the safety climate scores concerning the ship-owning company were significantly higher in 2017 (M = 4.05, SD =0.91) than in 2013 (M = 3.87, SD = 0.94, p < .001), whereas the scores obtained in 2015 (M = 3.95, SD = 0.88) did not differ significantly from the scores obtained in 2013 or 2017. The results indicate that the crew's assessment of the ship-owning company's safety climate was more positive in 2017 than in 2013. Still, the effect size was very small, as year of data collection only explained 0.7 % of the variance in the crew's perceptions of the ship-owning company's safety climate. The crew's perception of safety climate concerning the captain, F (2, 1645) = 1.32, p = .27, or the client company, F (2, 1645) = 1.76, p = .17, did not vary across the three time points.

Discussion

Based on the literature review and the results of the interviews with the HSEQ managers in Study 1, Study 2 tested two hypotheses using survey data collected in 2013, 2015 and 2017 among vessel workers employed at shipping companies servicing a major hydrocarbon producing company. Hypothesis 1 was supported, as average levels of perceptions of job insecurity among employees at the vessels were substantially higher in 2017 (amid/post-recession), than in 2013 (pre-recession). Hypothesis 2 was not supported, however, as the offshore vessel workers' perceptions of overall safety climate did not significantly differ across the data collections in 2013, 2015 and 2017. Thus, the results indicate a stability in perceptions of overall safety climate. However, follow-up analyses indicated that the crew's assessment of the ship-owning company's focus on safety climate was more positive in 2017 than in 2013, which corresponded with the HSEQ managers' experiences in Study 1. This suggests a slight improvement in perceptions of safety climate specific to the shipping company level from 2013 to 2018, although the effect size was small and only accounted for 0.7 % of the variance in safety climate.

General discussion

The objective of the present master thesis was to uncover if the 2014 recession in the petroleum industry was related to changes over time in job insecurity and safety climate perceptions among maritime workers on contract for a major hydrocarbon producing company. The thesis describes a two-study design. Study 1 entailed qualitative interviews with subject matter experts employed at the ship-owning companies. The results of Study 1 provided in-depth information about how the recession had been experienced by HSEQ managers in four shipping companies, and also generated the hypotheses postulated in Study 2, which utilized survey data collected among maritime workers in order to examine

differences in perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate over time. Based on theory and prior research, we expected perceptions of job insecurity to be higher following the recession in the petroleum industry than before the recession, and this was supported both by the impressions of the HSEQ managers in Study 1 and in the statistical analyses comparing job insecurity perceptions among vessel employees in 2013 and 2017 in Study 2. The findings thus clearly indicated that perceptions of job insecurity among the workers on offshore vessels on contract with the hydrocarbon producing company increased from pre-recession in 2013 to amid/post-recession in 2017. Regarding perceptions of safety climate following a recession, the literature review revealed competing mechanisms suggesting both positive and negative effects of a recession on safety. Based on the results from Study 1 indicating that the HSEQ managers perceived safety climate to have improved following the 2014 recession, Study 2 tested the hypothesis that perceptions of safety climate among vessel employees would increase from the pre-recession in 2013 to amid-recession in 2015 and amid/post-recession in 2017. Contrary to our predictions, perceptions of overall safety climate did not differ across the three time points. However, exploratory analyses revealed that perceptions of safety climate at the ship-owning company level, as opposed to at the captain-level and the client company-level, were somewhat higher amid/post-recession, in 2017, than pre-recession, in 2013, although the effect size was small. In the following, we discuss these findings and their implications in more detail.

Job insecurity

The interest in job insecurity and its content, causes and consequences has increased over the last decades, as a result of a changes and developments in the work environment due to new technology, economy and politics (Shoss, 2017). Our results showed that job insecurity was perceived to be higher after the onset of the recession; a result which was consistent across both studies. The studies contribute to the field of research by indicating that

there is a link between the economic climate in the petroleum industry and employee perceptions of job insecurity, and hence that objective factors may influence perceived job insecurity. This finding supports previous patterns. For instance, the global oil crisis in the early 1980s led to high unemployment rates and job losses, as well as increased job insecurity in the UK (Burchell, Wilkinson, & Lapido, 2002). Similarly, Anderson and Pontusson (2007) and Erlinghagen (2008) found positive relationships between unemployment rates and job insecurity. An International Labour Office report (ILO, 2013) stated that especially youths struggled in the labor market five years after the recession. We have not included unemployment rate in our analyses, but according to Statistics Norway (2017) the unemployment rate in Norway has increased in the same period as our measured increase in job insecurity, suggesting a similar pattern.

In addition to labor market characteristics, there has been organizational change in the shipping companies like downsizing and restructuring, as well as an uncertain future for the organization which are mentioned as objective factors by Sverke and Hellgren (2002). This consolidates these factors as predictors of job insecurity. However, there are some discrepancies in the literature. For instance, Mau et al. (2012) did not find a significant impact of unemployment rate on job insecurity. Erlinghagen (2008) did not find associations between job insecurity and objective factors like a country's current economic situation (measured by gross domestic product growth), expenditure on social protection or level of dismissal protection. Still, the majority of the existing research supports our findings of recession as a predictor of job insecurity.

There may be other contributing factors to heightened job insecurity perceptions in times of economic instability. Former research has shown that workers' educational level and the type of industry under investigation may influence the degree of perceived job insecurity. We did not map our participants' educational level, but we do know that job insecurity tends

to be higher for less-educated and that blue-collar workers often experience more job insecurity than white-collar workers (Erlinghagen, 2008; Green, 2009; Mau et al., 2012; Näswall & De Witte, 2003). A possible reason for the increase in job insecurity among participants in Study 2 might be that they felt that the psychological contract with the employer was threatened or broken during the economic downturn. We did not include personality measures in either of the studies' analyses, but previous research has shown a link between certain personality traits and job insecurity, which may have an impact of the results (Debus, Probst, König, Kleinmann, & Kozlowski, 2012; Keim, Landis, Pierce, Earnest, & Hurrell, 2014; Kinnunen, Feldt, & Mauno, 2003; Låstad, Berntson, & Näswall, 2014).

International competition in the labour market could heighten maritime workers' job insecurity as well, especially if the shipping companies hire workers who accept lower wages, and thereby move jobs to other parts of the world in order to make it through the recession. Furthermore, new technology may elevate job insecurity perceptions in the petroleum industry and its service suppliers, as there are some indications that the industry is moving towards a reduced demand for human labor, as enhancements in technology make it possible to replace workers with robots, and thus operate systems more automatically. The new oil field Johan Sverdrup, which is expected to start production in late 2019, is characterized by more digital solutions and automatization than previous platforms (Statoil, 2018). On the one hand, the industry is moving towards more automatization and a reduced need for workers, but on the other hand there may be a shortage of skilled workers in the future for two possible reasons; one being the decline in petroleum-related studies and the other because workers who were hired in the 80s when the industry was booming are getting closer to retirement age (Lynum & Dons, 2017). Overall, this makes it hard to predict the future job security in the oil and gas industry.

Safety climate

A limited amount of research has investigated the impact of an economic crisis on occupational safety in high reliability organizations. In addition, the existing research is inconclusive, which demonstrates a field worth exploring (Boustras & Guldenmund, 2017). Thus, our research contributes to an underexplored field of study.

The results from Study 2 indicate that the perceptions of overall safety climate among vessel employees neither deteriorated nor strengthened following the 2014 oil crisis. When breaking the overall safety climate scores down to its different levels, vessel employees' perceptions of safety climate specific to the captain or the client company did not differ across the three time points, while there was a small improvement in perceptions of safety climate specific to the shipping company from 2013 to 2017. Overall, the findings thus mostly suggest a stability in safety climate perceptions over time following the 2014 oil crisis, while also providing some indications of a small improvement limited to the employees' perceptions of the shipping companies. In the following, we will discuss these findings in light of our theoretical framework and previous research, starting with the most consistent finding indicating stability in safety climate perceptions over time.

Firstly, the strict international legislation and regulations in the petroleum industry prohibits and minimizes the oil companies' and their service providers' flexibility in reducing safety measures in order to compensate for profit losses, and thereby counteracts economic threats. Furthermore, the exceptionally high safety standards and rigorous safety legislation implemented in the petroleum industry can perhaps account for the stability in safety climate perceptions across measurement points. For instance, Dawson, Willman, Clinton, and Bamford (1988) investigated the impact of the newly established British Health and Safety at Work Act (HASAWA) on safety. The plants included in the study experienced neither an increase nor an expected decrease in accidents following the act, which were partly attributed

to the poor economic situation at the time. The recession was thought to even out the positive effects of HASAWA. Moreover, a qualitative study by Young and Blitvich (2018) investigated safety issues in two industrial plants that were under major financial threat. When the study was conducted, one of the plants was in the process of being shut down while the other was near liquidating. In contrast to former literature, the authors found that the safety performance did not deteriorate in either of the plants, even though the employees faced redundancy processes. Furthermore, both plants' safety performance was better than ever at the time of closure, which supports their claim of an improved safety performance.

Interestingly, the findings in the Young and Blitvich (2018)'s study are comparable to our what the HSEQ managers described in our Study 1, although they measured performance and not safety perceptions. Thus, the studies support the assumption that the petroleum safety legislation may be strong enough to endure a recession without deteriorating safety.

Anyfantis, Boustras, and Karageorgiou (2016) claimed that the global recession in 2008 mostly affected the opportunity to buy new equipment, training and innovation. The HSEQ managers in Study 1 acknowledged that the company's buying power had declined and that there had been cutbacks on non-mandatory safety courses to save money. The fact that the companies are a part of a high reliability industry and have to follow strict legislation is a probable explanation as to why they only dismissed non-mandatory courses. This also indicates that the companies prioritize cutbacks in the right places to prevent weakening the safety onboard the vessels.

The safety laws and regulations governing the offshore activity in the Norwegian sector are particularly strict, and the companies in the Norwegian petroleum industry may have developed a strong and coherent safety climate, thus illustrating a ceiling effect where there is not much room to advance further. That is, contextual factors specific to the Norwegian petro-maritime industry may have moderated the potential relationship between

the industry's economic hardships and safety climate. As the sample was predominantly Norwegian and working on vessels operating on the Norwegian Shelf, this offers support to the assumption that the companies have developed a culture for a strong safety climate which may be highly robust when facing financial hardships and may have protected them from experiencing negative safety outcomes of the crisis.

Secondly, the fact that the petroleum industry is comprised by high reliability organizations may have protected the workers from experiencing any form of deterioration or weaknesses in the safety barriers caused by cost-cutting due to the recession (Reason, 2000). Furthermore, the implementation of the system approach on error and the principles of the Swiss Cheese model can account for a ceiling effect and thus the similar evaluation on safety climate in 2013, 2015 and 2017 (Reason, 2000, Reason 1995). Thus, applying several protective layers of safety barriers and maintaining barriers regardless of economic hardships may have protected the workers from harm and communicate to them that the safety is a priority in the organization. As a result, the companies demonstrate that their safety systems are resilient, effective and durable in a harsh economic climate. Thus, it also indicates that the recession does not weaken the most important safety barrier on the vessels; humans. Furthermore, it signals to the workers that workplace safety, including attitudes and compliance to safety practices, policies and procedures, is important and prioritized above competing productivity objectives, and thus contributes to a strong safety climate. This line of reasoning is also in line with Beus et al. (2016), who in their integrated safety model suggested that organizations that already have a strong safety climate are more likely to withstand changing circumstances and productivity pressure without letting it negatively affect their safety practices. Moreover, a safe workplace coincides with Weick's (1987, p. 118) notion of reliability as a "dynamic non-event", thus rendering safety invisible. Zohar (1980) points to characteristics of low accident-rate companies, such as open communication

links and frequent contact between workers and management, that may counteract the negative effects of a recession. The HSEQ managers stated that communication links between the maritime workers and the land organization was important, thus indicating that the shipping companies possess these characteristics. Moreover, Hofmann et al. (1995) demonstrated that the management's commitment to safety was important for maintaining a strong safety climate during a recession.

Contrary to the findings in the present thesis, Sønderstrup-Andersen & Bach (2017) found a negative development with regard to workplace safety following a recession. The authors measured safety outcomes with a pre-recession survey in 2006 and a follow-up survey in 2011 among a range of Danish companies, and examined the economic recession which started in 2008 and how it affected companies' preventive safety activities. The findings indicated that several of the preventive safety activities decreased after the recession. For instance, less companies had prepared accident actions plans and executed safety rounds as routine work in 2011 compared to 2006. They concluded that additional research is needed to investigate how a recession can impact companies' safety activities. Comparing the results in the present thesis with the ones presented by Sønderstrup-Andersen & Bach (2017) illustrates that differences in the safety outcomes measured and the context of a study may influence what inferences are drawn when attempting to answer the question of how economic hardships may influence workplace safety. For instance, it is fair to assume that an organization in the Norwegian petro-maritime industry is more likely than a randomly sampled Danish enterprise to exhibit the characteristics of a high-reliability organizations, and subsequently that the two organizations may differ in terms of how economic hardships affect their workplace safety.

The HSEQ managers in four different shipping companies in study 1 reported that the safety climate had improved in their companies in the period following the 2014 recession.

The follow-up analyses in study 2 partially supported this tendency, as there was a slight increase in safety climate scores specific to the shipping company level from 2013 to 2017. These improvement tendencies can be understood in light of how the HSEQ managers described that they worked with safety issues following the oil crisis. The HSEQ managers stated that they rewarded and supported safety-related behavior that were consistent with their safety policies, procedures and practices. For instance, some took advantage of using a safety coach who worked on the vessels in order to uncover safety weaknesses before injuries, adverse events and major accidents occured, and thus identified and corrected safety issues. The safety coach was a maritime worker who expressed a particular interest and motivation for safety issues and in making the vessels a more safe workplace. The informants also reported that safety had improved during and after the recession due to the fact that the market and competition were tougher. A harsher market meant that their safety records and vessels' and company's' reputation were especially important, as it affected their position when bidding for contracts from clients. They also argued that frequent visits from the top and middle management on the vessels, and close communication and dialogue between the land organization and the vessels contributed to improving the safety climate. They believed that these kinds of safety behaviors from the land organization convey to the maritime workers that they care about their workplace safety and hear their opinions regarding safety issues directly. Moreover, they received more safety reports on dangerous situations, actions or events than ever after the recession, which they took as a testimony of heightened safety focus and a strengthened safety climate. The safety coach and type of reports can thus collect information on both the absence and presence of safety. The procyclical effect perspective, which argues for a reduction in safety problems due to a economic decline, supports the managers' statements that safety has improved following the downturn (Sønderstrup-Andersen & Bach, 2017). For instance, a range of studies demonstrate that the rate of

workplace accidents and accident-reports can decline during a financial crisis, which indicates that safety is strengthened, and conversely that accident rates and accidents reports can increase when the economic climate is strengthened (Asfaw, Pana-Cryan, & Rosa, 2011; Boone & van Ours, 2006). The logic seems to be that a recession leads to high unemployment numbers, which then weakens the workforce and thus contributes to fewer accidents and accidents reports (Anyfantis et al., 2016; Boone & van Ours, 2006; Davies, Jones, & Nuñez, 2009).

The shipping companies reported that they experienced a decline in hiring of new employees due to the crisis, therefore, shared and team situational awareness offers a valid explanation as to why recession did not negatively affect the safety climate and why there were an small improvement in safety climate perceptions at the shipping companies (Endsley, 1995). As it is the more competent employees that is most likely to keep their job, this can contribute to vessels that have more experienced crew that know each other better, which further might enhance the workplace safety and safety climate. de la Fuente, López, González, Alcántara and Ritzel (2014, p. 84) found that accidents in the workplace decrease during a financial crisis and supports the idea of reinforced situational awareness and the healthy worker effect due to what they claim is a "natural selection" process, which leads companies to favor older and more experienced workers. Moreover, the authors argue that if companies are left with workers with more experience then it is less probable an accident will occur and it will lead to fewer accidents, which overall strengthens the safety. A stable workforce also indicates that the crewmembers on the vessels are familiar with each other, and thus research show that teams that know each other performs better than unfamiliar teams (Foushee, Lauber, Baetge, & Acomb, 1986; Goodman & Leyden, 1991; Watson, Michaelsen, & Sharp, 1991; Zenger & Lawrence, 1989). Moreover, heightened team performance may improve the workplace safety and thus strengthen the safety climate. To illustrate, Saus, Espevik and Eid

(2010) argue that the Sleipner-accident happened partly as a result of unfamiliarity among crewmembers, which then interfered their team situational awareness, for example by not detecting important cues. Overall, this weakened the safety on board the vessel and lead to an severe accident.

The analyses of safety climate at different levels in Study 2 revealed a slight increase over time in perceptions of safety climate level at the shipping company level only from 2013 to 2017, while no differences over time in perceptions of safety climate specific to the captain level or the client company level were found among the vessel employees. Although a stability or even an increase may be understood in light of factors such as strict safety legislations and a high prevalence of high-reliability organizations continuously working to improve safety, it is less clear why safety climate perceptions changed at one level and remained stable at the other two levels. One possible explanation could be that the oil crisis contributed differently to the motivation to improve safety at the different levels. Based on the HSEQ managers' own experiences of the recession as a period where the shipping companies had to increase their safety focus in order to win contracts in a tougher market, it is possible that the shipping companies increased their safety focus as a response to the toughened competition. The client company, however, being the buyers of transport services, did perhaps not need to increase their emphasis on safety following the oil crisis. Moreover, although the captains are likely encouraged by the shipping company to increase their safety focus in times when the company as whole is working to improve safety, the crew may still perceive the safety focus of the captains as more stable. The crew are likely to have more frequent interactions with their captain, and based on the descriptive statistics presented in Study 2 (see Table 2), it appears as though the safety climate scores specific to the captain were more favorable and characterized by less dispersion compared to the scores specific to the shipping company and client company.

Although perceptions of safety climate specific to the shipping company level improved from 2013 to 2017, no significant differences in mean scores were found between 2013 and 2015, or between 2015 and 2017. One reason may be due to the fact that organizational changes take time and therefore the result of the changes implemented to improve the workplace safety may be easier to observe over a longer time period than a shorter time period. The HSEO managers stated that they worked on improving the safety following the oil crisis, by simplifying safety systems and making the systems more common sense and logical for the workers and less technical and academic. Further, that said that they continuously worked on promoting high quality safety attitudes and emphasizing to the workers why reporting is important. For instance, if the rate of change in safety perceptions following improvement efforts is steady, but rather slow, any effects may be more pronounced after four years rather than after two years. As the effect size for the difference between safety climate perceptions at the shipping company level in 2013 and 2017 was very small, with partial eta squared indicating that year of data collection only explained 0.7 % of the variance in safety climate, it is also important not to over-interpret the magnitude and importance of the difference.

Recession, safety climate and job insecurity

Although we have mainly focused on job insecurity and safety climate as separate outcome variables of interest following an economic crisis, our theoretical framework also indicates experiencing heightened job insecurity may be linked to lowered perceptions of safety climate. This assumption was further supported by the negative correlations between job insecurity and safety climate reported in Study 2 across both measurement points where both variables were included. Job insecurity has been negatively associated with safety outcomes and with experiencing more accidents and underreporting (Byrd, Gailey, Probst, & Jiang, 2016; Probst, Barbaranelli, & Petitta, 2013). Boone, van Ours, Wuellrich and

Zweimüller (2011) claimed that an economic recession is bad for safety because employees underreport out of fear of losing their jobs and consequently the companies do not have enough people working with safety during the recession. In the aftermath of the helicopter-accident at Turøy in April 2016, an anonymous pilot expressed worry that it was harder to admit to not feeling fit for flight, as well as a difficulty with performing their best, during the oil crisis (Matre, Larsen-Vonstett, & Braaten, 2016). Byrd et al. (2016) found that temporary workers who experience job uncertainty displayed more negative safety-related outcomes compared to permanent workers. For instance, the workers exhibited less safety compliance to procedures, less safety knowledge and safety participation in the company. Palali and van Ours (2017) found a tendency to underreport workplace accidents when unemployment is high. It might be, then, that economic downturns may have an indirect negative impact on workplace safety, through increasing employee perceptions of job insecurity. Overall, it seems probable that an investment in reducing employees' perceptions of job insecurity may also be beneficial for workplace safety in general.

Implications

Due to the fact that job insecurity is linked to many negative outcomes like lower job satisfaction, higher levels of workplace injuries and accidents and a negative effect on workers' health and well-being (Probst & Brubaker, 2001; Quinlan & Bohle, 2009), organizations should implement measures to decrease job insecurity. In addition, open and honest communication from the management during uncertain times could strengthen the psychological contract between employer and employees and in turn decrease job insecurity (Keim et al., 2014). Former research has also suggested that social support (both at work and outside of work) can buffer the impact of psychological strains, including job insecurity (Lim, 1996). However, job insecurity is difficult to reduce, and a more realistic goal for organizations may be to stabilize it and keep at an acceptable level (Abildgaard, Nielsen, &

Sverke, 2018). Taking on this challenge of managing employee job insecurity, recent intervention studies have reported promising effects of organizational interventions consisting of information sharing, feedback and supportive leadership (Abildgaard et al., 2018; Barrech, Seubert, Glaser, & Gündel, 2018). Organizations may get healthier, happier workers, as well as less work-related accidents by implementing these measures during times of economic instability. Moreover, it is important to identify the predictors of job insecurity in order to reduce job insecurity perceptions (Keim et al., 2014). Thus, by identifying recession as a cause of job insecurity, our results may contribute to the field of predictors of job insecurity.

Our studies highlight that it is possible to maintain a healthy safety climate following harsh economic times. Furthermore, maintaining a strong safety climate is important because of its negative relationship to injury rates (Nahrgang et al., 2007). We presented several possible explanations as to why the safety climate in the shipping companies managed to withstand the negative effects of the recession. However, as we were unable to test these proposed mechanisms, future research should therefore try to clarify the relationship between economic crisis and safety climate perceptions. These studies provide a starting point for this type of research, which ultimately can benefit organizations with learning how to strengthen and maintaining a strong safety climate in a harsh economic climate.

Lastly, the Norwegian petroleum industry is also facing other challenges in the years to come that may require substantial changes and thus influence employees' perceptions of job insecurity and safety. For instance, politicians heavily debate whether the Norwegian petroleum industry is viable, given its negative environmental impact. Furthermore, it will be interesting to see whether the industry will follow the same transformation as the fishing industry, where developments in technology have contributed to increased production, but also a decline in vessels and workers in the last years (Aadland, 2016). Overall, the

with substantial changes, highlighting the need for a sustained awareness on maintaining a strong safety climate and managing employees' job insecurity.

Strengths and limitations

A strength of applying a mixed method design, is that we obtained detailed information about how the HSEQ managers in different companies experienced the effects of the recession on safety climate and job insecurity, and were able to use this information to aid our interpretations of the survey data from the same period. The interviews provided us with a deeper understanding of safety climate and job insecurity than if we had only had the surveys analyses. Furthermore, the two-study design allowed us to compare the two data collections and look for discrepancies and similarities. The qualitative and quantitative approach complement each other and provide the researcher with a more comprehensive picture of the issue (Krumsvik, 2014; Lund, 2012).

We conceptualized 2013 as a pre-recession measurement and 2017 as a amid/post-recession measurement in both studies. Late 2014 was considered the start of the crisis, and hence 2015 was the amid-recession measurement. Although the crisis started in late 2014, it does not necessarily mean that the companies were affected immediately. The market is generally characterized by fluctuations and the shipping companies have often ongoing long-term contracts, and therefore it is possible that the workers did not perceive changes in safety-related outcomes and job insecurity until 2015/2016. However, the informants in Study 1 supported our initial understanding of 2013 as a pre-recession measure and 2015 and 2017 as amid and amid/post-recession measures, respectively, strengthening our confidence in the classifications of the measurement points.

Study 1 does not touch upon topics that are considered very sensitive or distressing to talk about. However, we learned that reputation is important in the maritime industry, and that the shipping companies must perform well on safety measures to obtain contracts. A

limitation of Study 1 may therefore be that it can be difficult for a HSEQ manager to admit to breaches of safety practices, even though full confidentiality was ensured the participants.

However, we believe the informants were sincere about the companies' challenges and do not consider dishonesty to be a major problem.

Study 2 is based on correlational data, and it can be problematic to draw causal links between the recession in the petroleum industry and the variables. For instance, Burchell (1999) writes that it is difficult to demonstrate evidence of a relationship between time point and job insecurity as there are many possible sources and moderators. The same issue applies for safety climate, which may be affected by a range of factors other than the economic hardships in the industry. However, correlational research is valuable and lay the foundation for further research and relationships to be examined.

Low response rates can be a problem when administering surveys. Baruch and Holtom (2008) studied the response rates in organizational research over a five-year-period and found an average response rate of 52,7% in studies that collected data from individuals. The response rates in our study are therefore below average at 45.1% (2013), 24.7% (2015) and 30.2% (2017). However, Mearns, Flin, Gordon, and Fleming (1998) obtained a response rate of 33% in their study of safety climate on UK offshore installations. Mearns, Whitaker, and Flin (2001) applied benchmarking strategies for monitoring safety climate. The surveys were sent to nine oil and gas installations in two consecutive years. The response rates varied from 10% to 80%, across the different installations and years. This large gap in response rates was problematic and may be due to different distribution of the questionnaires. The researchers had given specific instructions on how the surveys should be administered, but they were not present at the installations to oversee that it was done correctly, and the distribution techniques varied. This may also be the cause of our differing response rates.

Study 2 used self-report measures. A potential problem with self-report measures is the social desirability bias; "the basic human tendency to present oneself in the best possible light" (Fisher, 1993, p. 303). This might distort the results, for instance, if respondents were worried that giving negative answers would have negative consequences for the vessel and the shipping company. However, the surveys were anonymous, and the participants were ensured full anonymity and confidentiality. In addition, the introduction page stressed that the client company and the shipping company would not see the answers. We assume that the respondents answered truthfully, since it will benefit the employees so that factors which negatively affect their workplace safety can be identified. While there are some limitations concerning the self-report measures in Study 2, it is still a valuable method to gain information as it is versatile and easy to use and distribute (Bordens & Abbott, 2005).

Moreover, it would be hard to measure subjective perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate without using self-report measures.

The surveys were distributed to those that worked on board vessels in the petroleum industry, but it may be that their perceptions differed from people working in other branches of the industry, for instance on the platforms or the land organization. Thus, it is challenging to generalize the findings to other populations. In addition, it is possible that the informants in Study 1 may be partisan or biased as they work exclusively with safety matters, and not production where the production pressure might be perceived more strongly. Future studies are needed to map potential differences between different branches and workers in the petroleum industry. Further, it might be that the specific context influences the results through possible moderators. As discussed above, the petroleum industry is characterized by many regulations and a strong safety focus, which puts it in a unique position. The comprehensive legislation might work as a moderator on the relationship between recession and safety

outcomes, and it is possible that studies in a less regulated industry might have produced different results.

Lastly, the majority of research that has examined safety issues in a recession context has mostly been done in industries that operate with construction or manufacturing, and not high reliability organizations such as the petroleum industry. Moreover, the focus in previous studies has mainly been on safety measured in number of accidents and reporting trends, and not safety perceptions. Overall, this makes the studies in the present thesis unique, and highlights the necessity for more research on this topic.

Future research

We focused on quantitative job insecurity in the present thesis, which corresponds with the focus of the majority of the existing job insecurity research. However, future studies should also investigate whether qualitative job insecurity is affected by a recession in the same manner as quantitative job insecurity. In other words, examine if economic turmoil is an antecedent of qualitative job insecurity as well. Lee et al. (2018) points out that a changing labor market adds new strains on employees. As automation increases and the need for human labor decreases, qualitative job insecurity might be more relevant to study as it focuses on a worry of losing job features. The field would also benefit from developing standardized scales for both quantitative and qualitative job insecurity.

A large body of research has explored the safety climate concept. However, it would be beneficial to further investigate the various safety climate dimensions and what promotes a healthy safety climate. It would also be interesting to uncover exactly how the shipping companies have managed to uphold their strong safety climates, and systematically map possible moderators of the relationship between a recession and safety climate. While we gained a lot of insight on safety matters from the HSEQ managers, it may be useful interviewing captains as well, as they are an important safety role model and have valuable

information about workplace safety issues. Given the authority the captains possess, they are more likely to gain support for safety issues than the crew.

In addition, it would be interesting to see the results replicated in other industries, both other HRO-industries and non-HRO-industries. By doing so, it could be possible to identify if of our results are specific characteristics of the recession in the petroleum industry, or if they are general outcomes of a recession.

As far as we know, our study is among the first to investigate how an oil crisis relates to offshore maritime workers' perceptions of safety climate and job insecurity. More research is clearly needed to fully understand the relationships between the variables, and to further establish the effects of an economic recession on safety climate and job insecurity. Our studies are purely correlational, and longitudinal studies following a cohort of workers over time, while controlling for other variables hypothesized to affect the outcomes, would give more accurate results and could also uncover the underlying mechanisms of the relationships (Mucci et al., 2016).

Conclusion

Maintaining workplace safety and employee well-being is vital for all organizations, and perhaps especially important for high-reliability organizations that face a continuous threat of large-scale accidents with detrimental outcomes in their day-to-day operations. However, it is far from given that organizations are able to maintain their employees' experiences of safety and security in times of great economic strain. The 2014 oil crisis put a great deal of economic pressure on companies in the Norwegian petroleum industry and petroleum related industries, like the shipping companies under study in the present thesis. The 2014 recession thus provided us with a natural experiment that allowed us to compare perceptions of job insecurity and safety climate prior to and following the onset of the recession among workers in shipping companies likely to have been affected by the recession.

Overall, our results suggest that to the extent that the recession inflicted increased economic strains and production pressure on the shipping companies, the companies were able to mitigate any potential negative impact this could have had on the safety climate onboard the vessels. In light of the theoretical framework of high-reliability organizations and the explanations provided by the HSEQ managers in the respective shipping companies, it appears that high-reliability organizations are resilient and may be able to withstand economic hardships without deterioration of their workplace safety, through maintaining a focus on prioritizing safety concerns over immediate productivity concerns. At the same time, our results indicate that the employees experienced substantially higher levels of job insecurity following the recession, which is closely linked to employee well-being and poorer safety outcomes. Seeing as the job market is moving toward more automation and an increase in temporary jobs, job insecurity may seem inevitable following a large-scale recession. As argued by Lee et al. (2018), job insecurity is an issue that influences the well-being and safety of workers, and reducing job insecurity is therefore an important issue. The predictors of job insecurity have to a great extent been identified, and implementing measures that diminish the negative consequences should prioritized.

References

- Aadland, C. (2016, November 7). Derfor blir det færre fiskebåter i Norge. Retrieved April 16, 2018, from https://sysla.no/maritim/derfor-blir-det-faerre-fiskebater-i-norge/
- Abildgaard, J. S., Nielsen, K., & Sverke, M. (2018). Can job insecurity be managed?

 Evaluating an organizational-level intervention addressing the negative effects of restructuring. *Work & Stress*, 32(2), 105–123.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/02678373.2017.1367735
- Anderson, C. J., & Pontusson, J. (2007). Workers, worries and welfare states: Social protection and job insecurity in 15 OECD countries. *European Journal of Political Research*, 46(2), 211–235. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6765.2007.00692.x
- Anyfantis, I., Boustras, G., & Karageorgiou, A. (2016). Maintaining occupational safety and health levels during the financial crisis a conceptual model. *Safety Science*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2016.02.014
- Asfaw, A., Pana-Cryan, R., & Rosa, R. (2011). The business cycle and the incidence of workplace injuries: Evidence from the USA. *Journal of Safety Research*, 42(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2010.10.008
- Ashford, S. J., Lee, C., & Bobko, P. (1989). Content, Causes, and Consequences of Job Insecurity: A Theory-Based Measure and Substantive Test. *Academy of Management Journal*. *Academy of Management*, 32(4), 803–829. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/256569
- Ayres, L. (2008). Semi-Structured Interview. In L. M. Given (Ed.), *The SAGE Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods* (Vol. 2, pp. 810–811). Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.
- Barrech, A., Seubert, C., Glaser, J., & Gündel, H. (2018). Can a workplace leadership intervention reduce job insecurity and improve health? Results from a field study.

- International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00420-018-1302-y
- Baruch, Y., & Holtom, B. C. (2008). Survey response rate levels and trends in organizational research. *Human Relations; Studies towards the Integration of the Social Sciences*, 61(8), 1139–1160. https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726708094863
- Bateman, S. (2009). Maritime security implications of the international shipping recession.

 *Australian Journal of Maritime & Ocean Affairs, 1(4), 112–120.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/18366503.2009.10815645
- Becker, T. E. (2005). Potential Problems in the Statistical Control of Variables in Organizational Research: A Qualitative Analysis With Recommendations.

 Organizational Research Methods, 8(3), 274–289.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428105278021
- Beus, J. M., Dhanani, L. Y., & McCord, M. A. (2015). A meta-analysis of personality and workplace safety: addressing unanswered questions. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 100(2), 481–498. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037916
- Beus, J. M., McCord, M. A., & Zohar, D. (2016). Workplace safety: A review and research synthesis. *Organizational Psychology*, *6*(4), 352–381. https://doi.org/10.1177/2041386615626243
- Boone, J., & van Ours, J. C. (2006). Are recessions good for workplace safety? *Journal of Health Economics*, 25(6), 1069–1093. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2006.03.002
- Boone, J., van Ours, J. C., Wuellrich, J.-P., & Zweimüller, J. (2011). Recessions are bad for workplace safety. *Journal of Health Economics*, *30*(4), 764–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2011.05.013
- Bordens, K. S., & Abbott, B. B. (2005). *Research and design methods: a process approach* (6th ed.). Boston: McGraw Hill.

- Boustras, G., & Guldenmund, F. W. (2017). The effects of the global financial crisis on Occupational Safety and Health (OSH): Effects on the workforce and organizational safety systems. *Safety Science*, *106*, 244–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2017.11.025
- Briggs, S. R., & Cheek, J. M. (1986). The role of factor analysis in the development and evaluation of personality scales. *Journal of Personality*, *54*(1), 106–148. Retrieved from http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1467-6494.1986.tb00391.x/full
- Brooks, J., McCluskey, S., Turley, E., & King, N. (2015). The utility of template analysis in qualitative psychology research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*(2), 202–222. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2014.955224
- Brown, R. L., & Holmes, H. (1986). The Use of a Factor-analytic Procedure for Assessing the Validity of an Employee Safety Climate Model. *Accident; Analysis and Prevention*, 18(6), 455–470. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-4575(86)90019-9
- Brown, S. P., & Leigh, T. W. (1996). A new look at psychological climate and its relationship to job involvement, effort, and performance. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 81(4), 358–368. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.81.4.358
- Burchell, B. (1999). The Unequal Distribution of Job Insecurity, 1966-86. *International Review of Applied Economics*, *13*(3), 437–458. https://doi.org/10.1080/026921799101625
- Burchell, B., Wilkinson, F., & Lapido, D. (2002). *Job insecurity and work intensification*. London: Routledge.
- Byrd, J., Gailey, N. J., Probst, T. M., & Jiang, L. (2016). Explaining the job insecurity-safety link in the public transportation industry: The mediating role of safety-production conflict. *Safety Science*, *106*, 255–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2016.11.017
- Cameron, K. S. (1994). Strategies for successful organizational downsizing. *Human Resource Management*, 33(2), 189–211. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.3930330204

- Cameron, K. S., Freeman, S. J., & Mishra, A. K. (1991). Best practices in white-collar downsizing: managing contradictions. *The Executive*, *5*(3), 57–73. https://doi.org/10.5465/AME.1991.4274469
- Casey, T., Griffin, M. A., Flatau Harrison, H., & Neal, A. (2017). Safety climate and culture: Integrating psychological and systems perspectives. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 22(3), 341–353. https://doi.org/10.1037/ocp0000072
- Christian, M. S., Bradley, J. C., Wallace, J. C., & Burke, M. J. (2009). Workplace safety: a meta-analysis of the roles of person and situation factors. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, *94*(5), 1103–1127. https://doi.org/0.1037/a0016172
- Clarke, S. (2006). The relationship between safety climate and safety performance: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 11(4), 315–327. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.11.4.315
- Clarke, S. (2010). An integrative model of safety climate: Linking psychological climate and work attitudes to individual safety outcomes using meta-analysis. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 83(3), 553–578. https://doi.org/10.1348/096317909X452122
- Curtarelli, M., Fric, K., Vargas, O., & Welz, C. (2014). Job quality, industrial relations and the crisis in Europe. *International Review of Sociology*, 24(2), 225–240. https://doi.org/10.1080/03906701.2014.933024
- Davies, R., Jones, P., & Nuñez, I. (2009). The impact of the business cycle on occupational injuries in the UK. *Social Science & Medicine*, 69(2), 178–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.04.033
- Dawson, S., Willman, P., Clinton, A., & Bamford, M. (1988). *Safety at work the limits of self-regulation*. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Debus, M. E., Probst, T. M., König, C. J., Kleinmann, M., & Kozlowski, S. W. J. (2012).

- Catch Me If I Fall! Enacted Uncertainty Avoidance and the Social Safety Net as Country-Level Moderators in the Job Insecurity–Job Attitudes Link. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 97(3), 690–698. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027832
- Dedobbeleer, N., & Béland, F. (1991). A Safety Climate Measure for Construction Sites.

 **Journal of Safety Research*, 22(2), 97–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4375(91)90017-P
- Dekker, S. W. A. (2001). The re-invention of human error. *Human Factors and Aerospace*Safety, 1(3), 247–265. Retrieved from

 http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.522.4705&rep=rep1&type=pd

 f
- Dekker, S. W. A., & Schaufeli, W. B. (1995). The Effects of Job Insecurity on Psychological Health and Withdrawal: A Longitudinal Study. *Australian Psychologist*, *30*(1), 57–63. https://doi.org/10.1080/00050069508259607
- de la Fuente, V. S., López, M. A. C., González, I. F., Alcántara, O. J. G., & Ritzel, D. O. (2014). The impact of the economic crisis on occupational injuries. *Journal of Safety Research*, 48, 77–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2013.12.007
- DeVellis, R. F. (1991). *Scale development: Theory and applications* (Vol. 26). Newbury Park, California: Sage Publications.
- De Witte, H. (2005). Job insecurity: review of the international literature on definitions, prevalence, antecedents and consequences. *SA Journal of Industrial Psychology*, *31*(4), 275–276. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v31i4.200
- Durso, F. T., & Sethumadhavan, A. (2008). Situation awareness: understanding dynamic environments. *Human Factors*, 50(3), 442–448. https://doi.org/10.1518/001872008X288448
- Endsley, M. (1988). Design and evaluation for situation awareness enhancement. In

- Proceedings of the Human Factors Society 32nd annual meeting (Vol. 32, pp. 97–101).

 Santa Monica, CA: Human Factors and Ergonomics Society.
- Endsley, M. (1995). Toward a theory of situation awareness in dynamic systems. *Human Factors*, *37*(1), 32–64. https://doi.org/10.1518/001872095779049543
- Endsley, M., & Jones, D. (2012). *Designing for situation awareness: an approach to user-centered design* (2nd ed.). Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.
- Endsley, M., & Jones, W. M. (1997). Situation Awareness Information Dominance & Information Warfare. Dayton, Ohio: Logicon Techincal Services INC.
- Erlinghagen, M. (2008). Self-perceived job insecurity and social context: A multi-level analysis of 17 European countries. *European Sociological Review*, 24(2), 183–197. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcm042
- Fetters, M. D., Curry, L. A., & Creswell, J. W. (2013). Achieving integration in mixed methods designs-principles and practices. *Health Services Research*, 48(6 Pt 2), 2134–2156. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12117
- Finansdepartementet. (2017). *Nasjonalbudsjettet 2018*. Finansdepartementet. Retrieved from https://www.statsbudsjettet.no/upload/Statsbudsjett_2018/dokumenter/pdf/stm.pdf
- Fisher, R. J. (1993). Social Desirability Bias and the Validity of Indirect Questioning. *The Journal of Consumer Research*, 20(2), 303–315. https://doi.org/10.1086/209351
- Fogarty, G. J. (2005). Psychological strain mediates the impact of safety climate on maintenance errors. *International Journal of Applied Aviation Studies*, *5*(1), 53–64. Retrieved from https://www.academy.jccbi.gov/ama-800/Spring_2005.pdf
- Foushee, C. H., Lauber, J. K., Baetge, M. M., & Acomb, D. B. (1986). *Crew Factors in Flight Operations: III. The Operational Significance of Exposure to Short-Haul Air Transport Operations* (No. NASA Technical Memorandum 88322). Ames Research Center Moffett Field, California: NASA. Retrieved from

- https://ntrs.nasa.gov/search.jsp?R=19870003689
- G-OMO. (2013, November 11). International Guidelines for Offshore Marine Operations (G-OMO). Retrieved April 18, 2018, from http://www.g-omo.info/?page_id=2
- Goodman, P. S., & Leyden, D. P. (1991). Familiarity and group productivity. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 76(4), 578–586. Retrieved from http://doi.apa.org/journals/apl/76/4/578.html
- Green, F. (2009). Subjective employment insecurity around the world. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, 2(3), 343–363. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsp003
- Griffin, M. A., & Neal, A. (2000). Perceptions of Safety at Work: A Framework for Linking Safety Climate to Safety Performance, Knowledge, and Motivation. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *5*(3), 347–358. https://doi.org/ 10.1037/1076-8998.5.3.347
- Guldenmund, F. W. (2000). The nature of safety culture: a review of theory and research. Safety Science, 34(1), 215–257. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-7535(00)00014-X
- Håvold, J. I., & Nesset, E. (2009). From safety culture to safety orientation: Validation and simplification of a safety orientation scale using a sample of seafarers working for Norwegian ship owners. *Safety Science*, 47(3), 305–326.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2008.05.002
- Hellgren, J., Sverke, M., & Isaksson, K. (1999). A two-dimensional approach to job insecurity: Consequences for employee attitudes and well-being. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 8(2), 179–195.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/135943299398311
- Hetherington, C., Flin, R., & Mearns, K. (2006). Safety in shipping: The human element. *Journal of Safety Research*, *37*(4), 401–411. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2006.04.007

 Hofmann, D. A., Jacobs, R., & Landy, F. (1995). High reliability process industries:

- Individual, micro, and macro organizational influences on safety performance. *Journal of Safety Research*, 26(3), 131–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4375(95)00011-E
- Houdmont, J., Kerr, R., & Addley, K. (2012). Psychosocial factors and economic recession: the Stormont Study. *Occupational Medicine*, 62(2), 98–104. https://doi.org/10.1093/occmed/kqr216
- Hungnes, H. (2017, January 18). Færre sysselsatte knyttet til petroleumsnæringen. Retrieved February 9, 2018, from http://www.ssb.no/nasjonalregnskap-og-konjunkturer/artikler-og-publikasjoner/faerre-sysselsatte-knyttet-til-petroleumsnæringen
- ILO. (1993). Safety and related issues pertaining to work on offshore petroleum installations.

 Geneva: International Labour Organization.
- ILO. (2009, April 28). Health and life at work: A basic human right. Retrieved May 9, 2018, from http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/---protrav/---safework/documents/publication/wcms_108686.pdf
- ILO. (2013). Protecting Workplace Safety and Health in Difficult Economic Times The

 Effect of the Financial Crisis and Economic Recession on Occupational Safety and

 Health. ILO. Retrieved from http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_protect/--
 protrav/---safework/documents/publication/wcms_214163.pdf
- IMO. (2018a). Introduction to IMO. Retrieved February 9, 2018, from http://www.imo.org/en/About/Pages/Default.aspx
- IMO. (2018b). ISM Code and Guidelines on Implementation of the ISM Code. Retrieved February 9, 2018, from http://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/humanelement/safetymanagement/pages/ismcode.aspx
- Jones, M. D., Sliter, M., & Sinclair, R. R. (2016). Overload, and Cutbacks, and Freezes, Oh My! The Relative Effects of the Recession-Related Stressors on Employee Strain and Job Satisfaction. *Stress and Health: Journal of the International Society for the*

- Investigation of Stress, 32(5), 629–635. https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.2657
- Kanki, B. G., & Foushee, H. C. (1989). Communication as group process mediator of aircrew performance. *Aviation, Space, and Environmental Medicine*, 60(5), 402–410. Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/record/1989-31332-001
- Keim, A. C., Landis, R. S., Pierce, C. A., Earnest, D. R., & Hurrell, J. J. (2014). Why Do Employees Worry About Their Jobs? A Meta-Analytic Review of Predictors of Job Insecurity. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 19(3), 269–290. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036743
- Kinnunen, U., Feldt, T., & Mauno, S. (2003). Job insecurity and self-esteem: evidence from cross-lagged relations in a 1-year longitudinal sample. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *35*(3), 617–632. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00223-4
- Krumsvik, R. J. (2014). Forskingsdesign og kvalitativ metode: ei innføring. Bergen: Fagbokforlaget.
- Kvale, S. (2007). *Doing interviews* (Vol. 2). London: SAGE. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781849208963
- LaPorte, T. R., & Consolini, P. M. (1991). Working in practice but not in theory: theoretical challenges of high-reliability organizations." *Journal of Public Administration Research* and Theory, 1(1), 19–48. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1181764
- Låstad, L., Berntson, E., & Näswall, K. (2014). Do core self-evaluations and coping style influence the perception of job insecurity? *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 23(5), 680–692. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2013.800678
- Lee, C., Huang, G.-H., & Ashford, S. J. (2018). Job Insecurity and the Changing Workplace:

 Recent Developments and the Future Trends in Job Insecurity Research. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, *5*(1), 335–359.

- https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-032117-104651
- Levy, J. K., & Gopalakrishnan, C. (2010). Promoting Ecological Sustainability and

 Community Resilience in the US Gulf Coast after the 2010 Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill. *Journal of Natural Resources Policy Research*, 2(3), 297–315.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/19390459.2010.500462
- Li, C.-Y., & Sung, F.-C. (1999). A review of the healthy worker effect in occupational epidemiology. *Occupational Medicine*, 49(4), 225–229. https://doi.org/10.1093/occmed/49.4.225
- Lim, V. K. G. (1996). Job insecurity and its outcomes: Moderating effects of work-based and nonwork-based social support. *Human Relations; Studies towards the Integration of the Social Sciences*, 49(2), 171–194. https://doi.org/10.1177/001872679604900203
- Lübke, C., & Erlinghagen, M. (2014). Self-perceived job insecurity across Europe over time:

 Does changing context matter? *Journal of European Social Policy*, 24(4), 319–336.

 https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0958928714538215
- Lund, T. (2012). Combining qualitative and quantitative approaches; some arguments for mixed methods research. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, *56*(2), 155–165.
- Lynum, F., & Dons, S. (2017, April 30). 85 prosent av studentene er borte i den kriserammede oljebransjen. Det kan paradoksalt nok gi ny lønnsfest. *Aftenposten*. Retrieved from https://www.aftenposten.no/okonomi/i/Jm69b/85-prosent-av-studentene-er-borte-i-den-kriserammede-oljebransjen-Det-kan-paradoksalt-nok-gi-ny-lonnsfest
- Madsen, P. M. (2013). Perils and profits: a reexamination of the link between profitability and safety in US aviation. *Journal of Management*, *39*(3), 763–791. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206310396374
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (1997). The truth about burnout: How organizations cause stress

- and what to do about it. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Matre, J., Larsen-Vonstett, Ø., & Braaten, M. (2016, May 1). Slår alarm om sikkerheten på norsk sokkel. Retrieved May 14, 2018, from https://www.vg.no/nyheter/innenriks/i/WrpMK/slaar-alarm-om-sikkerheten-paa-norsk-sokkel
- Mau, S., Mewes, J., & Schöneck, N. M. (2012). What determines subjective socio-economic insecurity? Context and class in comparative perspective. *Socio-Economic Review*, 10(4), 655–682. https://doi.org/10.1093/ser/mws001
- McDermott, V., & Hayes, J. (2016). Risk shifting and disorganization in multi-tier contracting chains: The implications for public safety. *Safety Science*, 106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2016.11.018
- Mearns, K., & Flin, R. (1995). Risk perception and attitudes to safety by personnel in the offshore oil and gas industry: a review. *Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries*, 8(5), 299–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/0950-4230(95)00032-v
- Mearns, K., Flin, R., Gordon, R., & Fleming, M. (1998). Measuring safety climate on offshore installations. *Work & Stress*, *12*(3), 238–254. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678379808256864
- Mearns, K., Whitaker, S. M., & Flin, R. (2001). Benchmarking safety climate in hazardous environments: A longitudinal, interorganizational approach. *Risk Analysis: An Official Publication of the Society for Risk Analysis*, 21(4), 771–786. https://doi.org/10.1111/0272-4332.214149
- Mearns, K., Whitaker, S. M., & Flin, R. (2003). Safety climate, safety management practice and safety performance in offshore environments. *Safety Science*, 41(8), 641–680. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-7535(02)00011-5
- Mucci, N., Giorgi, G., Roncaioli, M., Perez, J. F., & Arcangeli, G. (2016). The correlation

- between stress and economic crisis: a systematic review. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 12, 983–993. https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S98525
- Myers, D. G. (2012). Exploring social psychology (6th ed.). New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Nahrgang, J. D., Morgeson, F. P., & Hofmann, D. A. (2011). Safety at work: A meta-analytic investigation of the link between job demands, job resources, burnout, engagement, and safety outcomes. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, *96*(1), 71–94. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021484
- Nahrgang, J. D., Morgeson, P., & Hofmann, D. A. (2007). Predicting safety performance: a meta-analysis of safety and organizational constructs. In 22nd Annual Conference of the Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology (pp. 1–21). New York, NY.

 Retrieved from https://msu.edu/~morgeson/nahrgang_morgeson_hofmann_2007.pdf
- Näswall, K., & De Witte, H. (2003). Who feels insecure in Europe? Predicting job insecurity from background variables. *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, 24(2), 189–215. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143831X03024002003
- Neal, A., Griffin, M. A., & Hart, P. M. (2000). The impact of organizational climate on safety climate and individual behavior. *Safety Science*, *34*(1), 99–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-7535(00)00008-4
- Nielsen, M. B., Eid, J., Hystad, S. W., Sætrevik, B., & Saus, E.-R. (2013). A brief safety climate inventory for petro-maritime organizations. *Safety Science*, *58*, 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2013.04.002
- Niskanen, T. (1994). Assessing the safety environment in work organization of road maintenance jobs. *Accident; Analysis and Prevention*, 26(1), 27–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-4575(94)90066-3
- NTB. (2017, June 27). Mange frykter for jobben i oljebransjen. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.dn.no/nyheter/2017/06/27/1009/mange-frykter-for-jobben-i-oljebransjen

- NTSB. (1994). A Review of Flightcrew-Involved, Major Accidents of U.S. Air Carriers 1978

 Through 1990. Washington DC: National Transportation Safety Board. Retrieved from
 http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a532150.pdf
- Odle-Dusseau, H. N., Matthews, R. A., & Wayne, J. H. (2018). Employees' financial insecurity and health: The underlying role of stress and work--family conflict appraisals.

 Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 1–23.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/joop.12216
- OED. (2017, September 29). Proposisjon til Stortinget (forslag til stortingsvedtak). Retrieved April 13, 2018, from https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/ec4ba37a7736466a9d04ba8f8b27f0d6/no/pdfs/prp201720180001oeddddpdfs.pdf
- Ostroff, C. (1993). The effects of climate and personal influence on individual behavior and attitudes in organizations. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 56(1), 56–90. https://doi.org/10.1006/obhd.1993.1045
- Palali, A., & van Ours, J. C. (2017). Workplace Accidents and Workplace Safety: On Underreporting and Temporary Jobs. *LABOUR - Review of Labour Economics and Industrial Relations*, 31(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/labr.12088
- Pallant, J. (2013). SPSS Survival Manual: A Step by Step Guide to Data Analysis Using IBM SPSS (5th ed.). Maidenhead: McGraw-Hill Education.
- Pepper, L., Messinger, M., Weinberg, J., & Campbell, R. (2003). Downsizing and health at the United States Department of Energy. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*, 44(5), 481–491. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajim.10303
- Petroleumstilsynet. (2018, April 26). RNNP 2017: Redusert storulykkerisiko, økt bekymring hos ansatte [Pressemelding]. PTIL. Retrieved from http://www.ptil.no/pressemelding-2017/category1343.html

- Pierce, F. (1998). Does organizational streamlining hurt safety and health? *Professional Safety*, *43*(12), 36–40. Retrieved from https://search-proquest-com.pva.uib.no/docview/200423630?accountid=8579
- Probst, T. M., Barbaranelli, C., & Petitta, L. (2013). The Relationship Between Job Insecurity and Accident Under-reporting: A Test in Two Countries. *Work & Stress*, 27(4), 383–402. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678373.2013.850756
- Probst, T. M., & Brubaker, T. L. (2001). The effects of job insecurity on employee safety outcomes: cross-sectional and longitudinal explorations. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 6(2), 139–159. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.6.2.139
- Quinlan, M., & Bohle, P. (2009). Overstretched and unreciprocated commitment: reviewing research on the occupational health and safety effects of downsizing and job insecurity. *International Journal of Health Services: Planning, Administration, Evaluation*, 39(1), 1–44. https://doi.org/10.2190/HS.39.1.a
- Quinlan, M., Hampson, I., & Gregson, S. (2013). Outsourcing and offshoring aircraft maintenance in the US: Implications for safety. *Safety Science*, *57*, 283–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2013.02.011
- Reason, J. (1990). Human error. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Reason, J. (1995). Understanding adverse events: human factors. *Quality & Safety in Health Care*, 4(2), 80–89. https://doi.org/10.1136/qshc.4.2.80
- Reason, J. (1998). Achieving a safe culture: Theory and practice. *Work and Stress*, *12*(3), 293–306. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678379808256868
- Reason, J. (2000). Human error: models and management. *BMJ*, *320*(7237), 768–770. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.320.7237.768
- Roberts, S. E. (2002). Hazardous occupations in Great Britain. *The Lancet*, *360*(9332), 543–544. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09708-8

- Rundmo, T. (1992). Risk perception and safety on offshore petroleum platforms—Part II:

 Perceived risk, job stress and accidents. *Safety Science*, *15*(1), 53–68.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/0925-7535(92)90039-3
- Rundmo, T. (1996). Associations between risk perception and safety. *Safety Science*, 24(3), 197–209. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-7535(97)00038-6
- Salin, D. (2003). Ways of explaining workplace bullying: A review of enabling, motivating and precipitating structures and processes in the work environment. *Human Relations; Studies towards the Integration of the Social Sciences*, *56*(10), 1213–1232. https://doi.org/10.1177/00187267035610003
- Saus, E.-R., Espevik, R., & Eid, J. (2010). Situation awareness and shared mental models:
 Implications for training in Security operations. In P. T. Bartone, B. H. Johnsen, J. Eid, J.
 M. Violanti, & J. C. Laberg (Eds.), *Enhancing human performance in security operations* (pp. 161–179). Springfield, Illinois: Charles C. Thomas.
- Schein, E. H. (1970). *Organizational psychology* (2nd ed.). Englewood Cliffs, N.J: Prentice-Hall.
- Schneider, B. (1990). *Organizational climate and culture*. San Francisco, California: Jossey-Bass.
- Schneider, B., Hanges, P. J., Smith, D. B., & Salvaggio, A. N. (2003). Which comes first: employee attitudes or organizational financial and market performance? *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(5), 836–851. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.88.5.836
- Schneider, B., & Reichers, A. E. (1983). On the etiology of climates. *Personnel Psychology*, *36*(1), 19–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.1983.tb00500.x
- Shoss, M. K. (2017). Job insecurity: An integrative review and agenda for future research.

 Journal of Management, 43(6), 1911–1939. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206317691574
- Siu, O.-L., Phillips, D. R., & Leung, T.-W. (2004). Safety climate and safety performance

- among construction workers in Hong Kong. The role of psychological strains as mediators. *Accident; Analysis and Prevention*, *36*(3), 359–366. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(03)00016-2
- Sklet, S. (2006). Safety barriers: Definition, classification, and performance. *Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries*, 19(5), 494–506. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jlp.2005.12.004
- Sønderstrup-Andersen, H. H. K., & Bach, E. (2017). Managing preventive occupational health and safety activities in Danish enterprises during a period of financial crisis. *Safety Science*, 106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2017.03.022
- Spot market. (2010). In *A Dictionary of Accounting* (4th ed.). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acref/9780199563050.001.0001
- SSB. (2016, August 9). Sekundærnæringene: Fra industri til olje. Retrieved October 14, 2017, from https://www.ssb.no/befolkning/artikler-og-publikasjoner/_attachment/274437?_ts=1567e828450
- SSB. (2017, June 21). Arbeidsløysa 4,6 prosent. Retrieved March 22, 2018, from https://www.ssb.no/arbeid-og-lonn/artikler-og-publikasjoner/arbeidsloysa-4-6-prosent
- Statoil. (2018, February 8). Verdien av Johan Sverdrup styrkes ytterligere. Retrieved February 26, 2018, from https://www.statoil.com/no/news/07feb2018-johan-sverdrup.html
- Sundberg, J. D. (2016, February 2). Oljeselskapenes kostnadskutt bekymrer

 Petroleumstilsynet. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from

 https://e24.no/energi/oljebremsen/oljeselskapenes-kostnadskutt-bekymrerpetroleumstilsynet/23605428
- Sverke, M., & Hellgren, J. (2002). The nature of job insecurity: Understanding employment uncertainty on the brink of a new millennium. *Applied Psychology*, 51(1), 23–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/1464-0597.0077z

- Sverke, M., Hellgren, J., & Näswall, K. (2002). No security: a meta-analysis and review of job insecurity and its consequences. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 7(3), 242–264. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.7.3.242
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2014). *Using multivariate statistics* (6th ed.). Harlow: Pearson.
- Theorell, T., Oxenstierna, G., Westerlund, H., Ferrie, J., Hagberg, J., & Alfredsson, L. (2003).

 Downsizing of staff is associated with lowered medically certified sick leave in female employees. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 60(9), 1–5.

 https://doi.org/10.1136/oem.60.9.e9
- Wallace, J. C., Paul, J. B., Landis, R. S., & Vodanovich, S. J. (2012). Occupational Safety. In
 N. Schmitt (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of personnel assessment and selection* (pp. 614–628). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Watson, W. E., Michaelsen, L. K., & Sharp, W. (1991). Member competence, group interaction, and group decision making: A longitudinal study. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 76(6), 803–809. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.76.6.803
- Weick, K. E. (1987). Organizational culture as a source of high reliability. *California Management Review*, 29(2), 112–127. Retrieved from http://www.aml-safety.com.au/AMLstores/_images/pdf-files/Weick1987.pdf
- Woods, D. D., Johannesen, L. J., Cook, R. I., & Sarter, N. B. (1994). *Behind Human Error:*Cognitive Systems, Computers and Hindsight. Dayton, Ohio: CSERIAC. Retrieved from
 http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a492127.pdf
- Young, S. A., & Blitvich, J. (2018). Safety in hard times A qualitative analysis of safety concerns in two industrial plants under financial duress. *Safety Science*, *102*, 118–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2017.10.008
- Zenger, T. R., & Lawrence, B. S. (1989). Organizational demography: The differential effects

- of age and tenure distributions on technical communication. *Academy of Management Journal*. *Academy of Management*, 32(2), 353–376. https://doi.org/10.2307/256366
- Zohar, D. (1980). Safety Climate in Industrial Organizations: Theoretical and Applied Implications. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 65(1), 96–102. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.65.1.96
- Zohar, D. (2000). A group-level model of safety climate: testing the effect of group climate on microaccidents in manufacturing jobs. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85(4), 587–596. https://doi.org/10.1037//0021-9010.85.4.587
- Zohar, D. (2010). Thirty years of safety climate research: Reflections and future directions.

 **Accident; Analysis and Prevention, 42(5), 1517–1522.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2009.12.019
- Zohar, D. (2011). Safety climate: Conceptual and measurement issues. In J. C. Quick & L. E. Tetrick (Eds.), *Handbook of Occupational Health Psychology* (2nd ed., pp. 141–164). Washington, D.C: American Psychological Association.
- Zohar, D., & Luria, G. (2005). A multilevel model of safety climate: cross-level relationships between organization and group-level climates. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90(4), 616–628. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.90.4.616

Appendix A - Template analysis

Main themes:

- 1 Recession
- 2 Safety climate
- 3 Attitudes towards safety work
- **4 Safety practices**
- 5 Attitudes towards reporting
- **6 Safety training**
- 7 Job insecurity

1 Recession

- 1.1 Crisis in the oil- and gas-industry
- 1.2 Time and duration
- 1.3 Restructuring and downsizing process

2 Safety climate

- 2.1 Generally good
 - 2.1.1 Higher focus on safety during and after the crisis
 - 2.1.1.1 Tougher market and competition
 - 2.1.2 Variations in perceived safety
 - 2.1.3 Good statistics
 - 2.1.3.1 Low LTI-statistics
 - 2.1.3.2 Good communication and dialogue between the land organization and the vessels
 - 2.1.3.3 Visits on board vessels
- 2.2 Management system
 - 2.2.1 Simplification of the management system
 - 2.2.1.1 Implement a system that is straightforward, user-friendly, and logical
 - 2.2.2 Challenges
 - 2.2.2.1 Different customer requirements and degree of involvement in

management system

2.2.2.2 Lacking a standardized and uniform management system (the shipping companies and oil companies)

3 Attitudes towards safety work

- 3.1 Generally good attitudes
 - 3.1.1 Must work continuously with maintaining good attitudes towards safety work
- 3.2 Captains
 - 3.2.1 Generational differences
 - 3.2.1.1 Differences in educational level
 - 3.2.2 The captain is a role model for the rest of the crew
 - 3.2.2.1 Has great influence on the crew
- 3.3 Crew
 - 3.3.1 Various attitudes
 - 3.3.1.1 Generational differences
 - 3.3.1.1.1 The younger ones have more formal education
 - 3.3.1.1.2 The elder ones have knowledge and experience
 - 3.3.1.2 A tendency to poorer attitudes lower down in the hierarchy on board
 - 3.3.1.2.1 Linked to education and understanding of consequences for safety work

4 Safety practices

- 4.1 Compliance with safety practices
 - 4.1.1 Equally good compared with other Norwegian shipping companies
 - 4.1.2 Commit mistakes like everyone else
- 4.2 Have experienced breaches of security practices
 - 4.2.1 Often small incidents
 - 4.2.2 Human factors
 - 4.2.3 A result of barriers being broken

5 Attitudes towards reporting

5.1 Generally high and good reporting

- 5.1.1 The threshold for reporting has gone down
- 5.2 Various amounts of reports from the vessels/Variations in the amount of reports from vessels
- 5.3 Challenges
 - 5.3.1 Various attitudes towards reporting
 - 5.3.2 Non-standardized reporting forms
 - 5.3.3 Under-reporting

6 Safety training

- 6.1 Own training is generally good
 - 6.1.1 Takes the required courses
 - 6.1.2 Experience is essential
- 6.2 The safety training of the land organization is not prioritized
- 6.3 The safety training of seafarers/employees aboard vessels is generally good
 - 6.3.1 Training and exercises/drills on board the vessels are important
 - 6.3.2 There are strict demands and regulations for seafarers regarding safety training
 - 6.3.3 External and internal safety courses
- 6.4 The recession in the industry has led to restrictions in non-required courses

7 Job insecurity

- 7.1 Low job insecurity for the HSEQ managers
- 7.2 Higher job insecurity for other employees (both at sea and at the office)
- 7.3 Prospects for the HSEQ managers
- 7.4 Prospects for the shipping company and the industry
 - 7.4.1 Insecurities in the market
 - 7.4.2 Hopeful for the future